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MTBE CRISIS AND THE FUTURE OF BIOFUELS

TUESDAY, APRIL 18, 2000

U.S. SENATE,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON RESEARCH, NUTRITION, AND GENERAL

LEGISLATION, OF THE COMMITTEE ON AGRICULTURE,
NUTRITION, AND FORESTRY,

Washington, DC.
The Subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:10 a.m., in

room 400, State Capitol Building, 2nd and Capital Street, Spring-
field, Illinois, Hon. Peter G. Fitzgerald, (Chairman of the Sub-
committee,) presiding.

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. PETER G. FITZGERALD, A U.S.
SENATOR FROM ILLINOIS, CHAIRMAN, SUBCOMMITTEE ON
RESEARCH, NUTRITION AND GENERAL LEGISLATION, COM-
MITTEE ON AGRICULTURE, NUTRITION, AND FORESTRY

The CHAIRMAN. I would like to call this meeting to order. Thank
you all for being here. This marks the opening of the field hearing
of the U.S. Senate Committee on Agriculture, Nutrition and For-
estry and this is a subcommittee hearing of the Subcommittee on
Research, Nutrition and General Legislation, and I am Chairman
of that subcommittee. Thank you all for being here. I appreciate
having so many people here from Illinois as well as those from
Washington who have come here to testify.

In a few moments we will start with Congressman Ray LaHood
and John Shimkus from the heart of Illinois. I would just like to
open this meeting with a few comments.

We are now at a crossroads in the ethanol industry. Illinois is
the largest ethanol producing state in the Nation and the second
largest corn producing state in the Nation. I think, in terms of
yields per acre, we are still number one in the Nation as I like to
remind my good friends from Iowa, Chuck Grassley and Tom Har-
kin. But right now there are competing proposals on what to do
with our Nation’s air pollution situation. And how to deal with the
gasoline additive methyl tertiary butyl ether [MTBE] . Going back
to last summer, the Environmental Protection Agency in Washing-
ton had a blue ribbon panel that came out with a report suggesting
that our Nation should phase out and ultimately ban the use of
MTBE as an additive in our reformulated gasoline.

MTBE has been used for many years, probably going back to the
1970’s. It was first used a gasoline additive after the use of lead
was banned in gasoline. After lead was banned, oil producers need-
ed something that would enhance the octane level of reformulated
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gasoline; and thus the oxygenated, MTBE, came into popular pro-
duction.

In 1990, Congress amended the Clean Air Act to require all fuel
sold in the Nation’s largest, and most polluted cities to contain an
oxygenate additive that would help reformulated gasoline burn
more cleanly. In order to comply with these regulations gasoline
had to contain at least 2-percent oxygen by weight.

Since 1990, reformulated gasoline has been required by the
Clean Air Act to be blended with an oxygenate, in all the large
smog-filled cities, or ozone non-attainment areas. Most (roughly
85%) of the reformulated gasoline used in this country is blended
with the oxygenate MTBE. Ethanol is used in about 8-percent of
our nation’s reformulated gasoline; primarily in the mid-west. But
for all intents and purposes, only Chicago and Milwaukee are using
ethanol as their oxygenate additive in their fuel. Most of the rest
of the country is using MTBE.

It turns out, however, that Illinois has been very lucky that we
have been using ethanol. It has recently come to light that many
of those cities 2nd municipal lines where gasoline has been blended
with are finding severe contamination in their drinking water.

According to the Environmental Protection Agency’s blue ribbon
panel, MTBE, in very small amounts, can yield water undrinkable.
One cup of MTBE can contaminate, and make undrinkable, a 5-
million gallon water tank. Additionally, MTBE has properties that
make it resist degrading. If gasoline blended with MTBE leaks out
of an underground storage tank, most of the gasoline will just leak
out and ultimately be eaten by the microbes in the soil. But the
MTBE will resist degradation and rapidly seep into the ground
water, where even the smallest concentrations can make the
ground water undrinkable.

Even though MTBE is not popularly used in Illinois, it has been
found in many wells around the state. I believe 26 is the number.
Twenty-six wells in Illinois that have detected some level of MTBE.
In other parts of the country, California, for example, MTBE has
been detected large amounts. There are numerous stories of cities
that have almost shut down because of MTBE in their drinking
water. Sixty-Minutes did a report about a small town in California
that literally dried up when they started detecting MTBE in their
water.

Many seem to agree that we should ban MTBE. The question
now is, though, how do we go about doing that? Do we simply ban
MTBE and keep the oxygenate requirement in our fuel? If that
were to happen, would that mean that ethanol would simply imme-
diately capture the entire MTBE market? That is one possible solu-
tion to this problem.

The other potential solution is to go in and amend the Clean Air
Act and do as the administration has suggested, and repeal the ox-
ygenate requirement in our fuel. The administration has suggested
that we should repeal the oxygenate requirement, but replace it
with a renewable fuels requirement. Specifically, their proposal is
that, of all the gasoline sold in the United States, approximately
1.2-percent of that gasoline should be a renewable source of fuel,
presumably ethanol. It looks to us that 1.2-percent of all the gaso-
line sold in the country would be roughly the market ethanol now
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has, where it is being sold for our nation’s reformulated fuels pro-
gram.

Those are the issues we want to discuss. The other thing that we
are going to discuss today is should the EPA, or will the EPA,
grant the waiver request that the state of California has made.
California has requested that it waive out of the Clean Air Act’s
requirement that their fuel be reformulated. My understanding is
Missouri has also requested such a waiver.

What would be the affect of such waivers be if we start seeing
those being granted by the EPA? With that, with those opening
comments, I am going to ask for unanimous consent to submit a
written statement to the record from myself. Since I am the only
Senator here, I will grant myself unanimous consent. And I want
to welcome my good friends and colleagues, Representatives Ray
LaHood and John Shimkus. I know they have both been very active
in Illinois agriculture for a number of years now and they have
been leaders in the House of Representatives, fighting for Mid-
western farmers. I welcome you here. And thank you for having me
in your district because both of you represent different parts of the
city of Springfield.

But thank you all for being here. And Congressman LaHood,
would you like to start first? We appreciate all that you have done
for agriculture. And thank you for showing your interest in being
here today.

[The prepared statement of Senator Fitzgerald, can be found in
the appendix on page 44.]

STATEMENT OF HON. RAY LAHOOD, A U.S. REPRESENTATIVE
FROM ILLINOIS

Mr. LAHOOD. Mr. Chairman, thank you very much. Let me begin
by saying that it is a treat for those of us on Agriculture Commit-
tee of the House to have you in the Senate, on the Agriculture
Committee. For those people gathered here today who do not know
it, you and I have worked very closely on file bill that you have
passed in the Senate and we have now passed in the House and
I think it is a bill that can be signed by the President that will
really bring agriculture into the 21st Century by allowing farmers
to electronically file all the paperwork with their FS offices and
your leadership in the Senate is very much appreciated.

And then our work on the crop insurance bill, where we are try-
ing to really make some sense out of a crop insurance program that
has not worked very well, and I know you have spent some time
on that, and we have now passed a bill that hopefully, in a con-
ference committee, which is going on right now, we will get it back
to both the House and the Senate. So I think we have a number
of good things that we have accomplished for agriculture, and we
could not have done it without your leadership. And I am grateful
to you for your service on the agriculture committee, and the way
that we have been able to work so closely together on a couple of
real, real important bills that will have a tremendous impact on ag-
riculture generally, but certainly on our state of Illinois and on the
farmers that we represent. So thank you so much for your leader-
ship that you have provided over there. It is great to have you
there.
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John and I represent, together between the two of us, 33 counties
in Illinois, which is about a third of the state. And a good part of
what we represent is agriculture and farmers, and I think I have
more ethanol producing plants in my district than any district in
the country. I have two plants in Pekin, Pekin Energy and Midwest
Grain; the ADS facility in Peoria; and I also represent part of
Macon County which had a dominance of ADM there, too. So when
we talk about ethanol, it is something near and dear to my heart
because of the jobs that are provided by the ethanol industry in the
18th District and then all of the jobs that are provided for the raw
material that is provided through the corn that is used to make
ethanol.

I would like to read in part my statement because I know that
this hearing is so important. And the recent reports over MTBE,
contamination of ground water wells, have provided us an oppor-
tunity to insure that ethanol will emerge as the primary oxygenate
in the reformulated gasoline program. I am really encouraged by
the meeting that we had with Administrator Browner and Sec-
retary Glickman where it was really a meeting to address the prob-
lem with MTBE and I believe that we need to take the proposal
a couple of steps further to insure that we protect our ground
water from MTBE, while at the same time maintaining the clean
air that we have achieved under the reformulated gasoline [RFG]
program.

I believe the best approach would be to amend the Clean Air Act
in order to allow oil manufacturers to address the volatility of etha-
nol during warm weather and maximize the blending formation of
their gasoline. However, this approach would be very difficult to
achieve in the near term, which is why I am supporting of efforts,
I am very supportive of efforts in Congress to ban MTBE. I know
Congressman Shimkus will talk about a bill that he and Congress-
man Ganske have introduced and I know there is similar legisla-
tion in the Senate. And I believe the administration.

And I have said this before, and I said it to Ms. Browner and
Secretary Glickman. This administration has had a good record on
ethanol, a very good record, for seven, 8-years. Vice President Gore
made the tie-breaking vote in the Senate to extend the ethanol
credit to 2007. Where it was a 50–50 tie, he did make the tie-
breaking vote, and so I give them a great deal of credit.

But as I told Ms. Browner at the meeting that we had, Mr.
Chairman, I think it would be a terrible mistake for them to allow
California to opt out of this program. That will open the flood gates
to a lot of other northeastern states to make application to opt out.
California is a huge state. They have made a lot of progress, but
they can make a lot more progress if they eliminate MTBE and
begin to use alcohol, and to allow them to opt out, I think would
send a very, very bad message all over this country, and I think
it would destroy the good record that they have had and main-
tained over the last 8-years. So I am very much opposed to them
doing that, and I made that very clear.

Banning MTBE and encouraging greater use of ethanol in the
RFG program will benefit the environment. It will also help our be-
leaguered farm economy at a time when commodity prices are at
a historic low. Increased use of ethanol will provide a valuable
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market for corn. For every 100-million bushels of corn used in the
production of ethanol, the price of corn increases by approximately
five cents. This increase in price could mean the difference between
solvency or bankruptcy for many corn producers in Illinois and
throughout the country.

So again, I appreciate your bringing your hearing right here in
the heartland, right smack dab in the middle of Illinois, where we
produce so much corn. And say, again thanks for your leadership
and allowing us to sound off for a few minutes on some aspects of
ethanol. Thank you very much.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, thank you, Congressman LaHood, and
thank you also for convening that meeting with Secretary Glick-
man and Administrator Browner last week. It was very productive.
And you bring up an excellent point about the importance of the
EPA denying California’s waiver request. I share your concerns. If
they grant that request, there are going to be a lot of states that
may request waivers and that could be trouble for the ethanol pro-
gram. Thank you much.

[The prepared statement of Representative LaHood, can be found
in the appendix on page 48]

John Shimkus, thank you for being here. It is good to have you
here.

STATEMENT OF HON. JOHN SHIMKUS, A U.S.
REPRESENTATIVE FROM ILLINOIS

Mr. SHIMKUS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and thank you for call-
ing the hearing, and your efforts. Thank you for allowing me to tes-
tify along with my colleague Ray LaHood about the phasing out of
the MTBE and increasing our use of bio-fuels such as ethanol. And
I say bio-fuels because, of course, our personal favorite in Illinois
ethanol produced by corn. But there are other types of bio-fuels
programs that can help meet the demand, rice grown in California
is an example of issues that we deal with in the Congress commit-
tee as far as the bio-fuels program.

But in my tenure as a member of Congress I have never seen a
better climate to increase the use of ethanol than we have here and
now. We really need to strike while the iron is hot. With gas prices
having reached almost two dollars a gallon and corn prices just
over two dollars a bushel, we can produce a product that will help
our energy supply, which is also a major focus I think that we need
to keep in mind, while increasing the demand for our corn farmers.

With that in mind, I am here today to discuss recent proposals
to phase out the use of MTBE, a hazardous fuel additive and an
ethanol competitor. As you well know, the administration recently
offered its legislative principles in response to the MTBE crisis. We
talked about that at our meeting just last week.

The administration is asking for three legislative responses. They
want to amend the Clean Air Act to provide the authority to sig-
nificantly reduce or eliminate MTBE use. As MTBE use is reduced
or eliminated, to insure that air quality gains are not diminished.
They call that the anti-backsliding clause. They want to replace the
existing oxygenate requirement contained in the Clean Air Act
with a renewable fuel standard, as you mentioned, for all gasoline
at a level that maintains the current level of renewable fuel, 1.2-
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percent of the gasoline supply and allows for sustained growth over
the next decade.

While I support the first two principles, I need to express my res-
ervations about eliminating the oxygenate requirement in reformu-
lated gasoline. And I agree with my colleague, Representative Greg
Ganske from Iowa when he said in a hearing, we want to fix real
problems like MTBE and water contamination and not abandon
real solutions like oxygenated fuels. We need to understand that
mathematically under the administration’s proposal, not as much
ethanol would be used per gallon as the current law, and that has
a lot of us concerned.

And the debate in the Committee, as we have addressed this now
2-years in a row, was you can have clean air and you can have
clean water. The solution is ethanol. Just to throw the baby out
with the bath water, eliminating the oxygenate standard, it is an
incredible debate, that what you are getting is dirtier air. And so
we have got to focus on a couple of things. Clean air, clean water
and also our energy security which we deal with a lot in the En-
ergy and Power Subcommittee of the Committee.

As a result my colleague, which shares a large portion of the dis-
trict and borders, Congressman LaHood, is helping co-sponsor the
legislation that Greg Ganske of the chief original sponsor of the
Clean Air and Water Preservation Act of 2000. Our bill currently
has 37 other co-sponsors and is supported by the American Farm
Bureau, the National Corn Growers Association and the Renewable
Fuels Association.

This legislation bans MTBE within 3-years and urges refiners re-
place it with ethanol; requires labels be placed on all pumps dis-
pensing MTBE-blended fuels, giving consumers knowledgeable
choice. I think that is always critical in this debate. Directs the
U.S. EPA to provide technical guidelines to help states remove
MTBE from ground water. We have to help fix the program that
MTBE has caused. Give refiners flexibility to blend oxygen with
the 2-percent requirement, thus addressing some of the debate
issues that we have with Chicago and the warmer air. If it is aver-
aged out, we see that as a better solution.

Prohibits environmental backsliding by raising the standards on
emissions reductions and prohibiting an increase in the use of the
gasoline aromatics. In our debate about these new gasoline stand-
ards, if you take out the oxygen, they are talking about new mixes
of fuels. And one issue that was brought up in our hearings count-
less times was an increase in aromatics which is toxic. So this anti-
backsliding clause is a very critical part of this debate. And the
clean air standards have to be maintained because they have been
successful. Our air is cleaner. The reason why it is cleaner is be-
cause of the oxygen standard and the fact that it forced, it allows
gasoline to burn hotter and it burns up all that nasty stuff. And
it is a proven fact that the oxygen requirement cleans the air. We
have now polluted water, and that polluted water because of MTBE
and not ethanol.

Overall this bill will help clean up MTBE contaminated water
supplies. It will preserve clean air accomplishments of the past dec-
ade and will provide a renewable energy source which will decrease
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our dependence on foreign oil and improve our agricultural econ-
omy.

Last week, with the leadership of Ray LaHood we had that meet-
ing that he mentioned with Secretary Glickman and the Adminis-
trator Browner and members of the Illinois, Missouri delegations,
also we had colleagues from Nebraska and I think Minnesota, too.
I hope that in the future we can continue to sit around the table
and work on a solution to phase out MTBE and increase demand
for ethanol. I applaud all my colleagues who attended the meeting.
I think there was a consistent message given to the administration.

Again the time is now to make changes, and I appreciate the
work that everyone has been doing. However, I must make special
mention of the work that you have done, Mr. Chairman, since com-
ing to Washington. For many of us from downstate, we were watch-
ing anxiously as you moved to Washington, to see, to help us fight
for the interest of Illinois. We are all tickled pink that you chose
to lobby to get on the Ag Committee, as Congressman LaHood has
said, your work there has been courageous and we needed a voice
on the Ag side, on the Ag Committee on the Senate, so much that
I think Ray and I are going to try to propose that we make you
an honorary member of the House Renewable Fuels Caucus. That
is still up to debate, based upon our success of the pending legisla-
tion in front of us. But we do really appreciate your commitment
to downstate and the agricultural interest.

And as we continue to move forward, you have our commitment
to work with you to make sure that our agriculture sector, our fam-
ily farms are not left behind and that we accomplish what was at-
tempted to accomplish under the Clean Air Act. But we want clean
air. We want clean water. And we want, we no longer want to be
solely reliant on foreign oil by having renewable fuels program and
a national energy policy that can meet all three needs, with work-
ing together, and pressuring the administration. I think we can get
there. Thank you for the hearing. If you have any questions, I am
sure Ray and I would be happy to answer them.

[The prepared statement of Representative Shimkus, can be
found in the appendix on page 49.]

The CHAIRMAN. Well, Congressman Shimkus, thank you very
much. I appreciate your testimony. I just have one or two questions
for both of you. My understanding is that about 16-percent of the
corn that is sold in Illinois goes for ethanol production. The figure
nationwide is less. I think it more like, 6-percent or below of all the
corn nationwide goes for ethanol.

In your districts and specifically Congressman LaHood, do you
think even more of your corn than 16-percent goes to ethanol pro-
duction with those ethanol plants you have?

Mr. LAHOOD. All I know is this. I know that ADM in Decatur
uses about 350, excuse me, ADM in Decatur uses about 500,000
bushels of corn a day. In Peoria it is about 250,000 bushels of corn
a day strictly for ethanol. And I have to believe that what the ad-
ministrator said about Chicago for the summer, that will be very
helpful for ethanol production. I do not know the figure for Pekin
Energy which is now Williams Company or Midwest Grain, but I
am sure it is significant and I think the use of corn in Central Illi-
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nois I think would go up dramatically, given the opportunity to
make the standard different.

The CHAIRMAN. Congressman Shimkus, do you have any ethanol
plants in your district?

Mr. SHIMKUS. We are working diligently to get an ethanol pilot
plant at SIU to help, you know, the industry have a location in re-
search and development to help lower the cost. But of course, I bor-
der on all the other areas, and remember, distance does equal cost.
We benefit greatly just by being close to the proximities of Peoria
and Decatur.

And as far as the cost, I see your Agricultural Legislative Direc-
tor here Terry Van Doren, and he probably could answer that ques-
tion about my district better than I could. And it is good to see him
here. You are well served by him.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, Congressmen, thank you both very much
for being here and I look forward to working with you as we resolve
these issues in Washington. Thank you, all, very much.

And now it is time for the second panel, and you can please come
up there and take a seat. We will put your name tags up there.

On this second panel we have Joe Hampton who is the distin-
guished director of the Department of Agriculture. Joe, you have
been doing a great job. I visited with you many times in Washing-
ton and here, and thank you so much for being here.

We have Tom Skinner who is doing an excellent job as director
of the State’s Environment Protection Agency. Just as I visited
with Joe, I saw you in Washington just last week. You were at that
meeting with Administrator Browner and Secretary Glickman.
Thank you very much for being here.

And Merrylin Zaw-Mon from the Environmental Protection Agen-
cy in Washington. You are the director of the Transportation and
Regional Programs Division of the U.S. EPA, and you traveled from
Washington to be here. Thank you very much for making the trip.
We appreciate it.

Merrylin, if you would like to begin first, we would appreciate
hearing from you, then we will go to Tom Skinner and then Joe
Hampton.

STATEMENT OF MERRYLIN ZAW-MON, DIRECTOR, TRANSPOR-
TATION & REGIONAL PROGRAMS DIVISION, OFFICE OF
TRANSPORTATION AND AIR QUALITY, U.S. ENVIRONMENTAL
PROTECTION AGENCY, WASHINGTON, DC.

Ms. ZAW-MON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for the invitation to
appear here today. I am pleased to have this opportunity to share
information with the Committee on the Administration’s rec-
ommendations and plans to reduce or eliminate MTBE and boost
the use of alternatives.

The CHAIRMAN. Would you speak into that microphone? Use the
other microphone and put that one right here. Thank you.

Ms. ZAW-MON. Is this better?
The CHAIRMAN. That is better.
Ms. ZAW-MON. OK. And also boost the use of alternatives like

ethanol that pose less of a threat to ground water. The Administra-
tion’s response includes taking regulatory action under the authori-
ties that it currently has available, and working with Congress to
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implement the legislative principles that we recently announced to
protect ground water, maintain clean air benefits and promote
greater production and use of renewable fuels.

Last month Administrator Browner and Secretary Glickman sub-
mitted to Congress legislative principles which have been discussed
earlier, and I would like to reiterate that these three principles,
taken together, will lead to an environmentally sound and cost ef-
fective approach.

The first principle is to ask Congress to amend the Clean Air Act
to provide the authority to significantly reduce or eliminate MTBE.
Second, as MTBE is eliminated we must preserve the clean air
benefits. This was the anti-backsliding provision that Congressman
Shimkus referred to earlier.

Third, the existing oxygenate requirement in the Clean Air Act
should be replaced with a renewable fuel standard for all gasoline,
not just the reformulated fuels. And we would expect that this re-
newable fuel standard would grow over the next decade. By pre-
serving and promoting continued growth in renewable fuels, par-
ticularly ethanol, this action will increase farm income, create jobs
in rural America, improve our energy security and protect the envi-
ronment.

Allow me to present a brief history of the Federal Reformulated
Fuels Program in order to put the issues surrounding the use of
oxygenates, MTBE and ethanol, in perspective. As you know, the
Clean Air Act amendments of 1990 put into place a number of pro-
grams to achieve cleaner air, and these included cleaner motor ve-
hicles and cleaner fuels. These programs have been extremely suc-
cessful in reducing air pollution.

Congress stuck the balance between vehicle and fuel emissions
control programs after extensive deliberations, and in order to
serve several Congressional goals, including air quality improve-
ment, enhanced energy security by extending the gasoline supply
through the use of oxygenates and encouraging the use of renew-
able energy sources.

The Federal Reformulated Gasoline Program introduced cleaner
gasoline in 1995, primarily to reduce smog levels or ozone levels.
Unhealthy ozone levels are still of concern in many areas of the
country, with over 30 areas still in non-attainment of the current
1-hour ozone standard. Ozone has been linked to a number of
health effects concerns. Repeatedly exposures may increase suscep-
tibility to respiratory infection, cause lung inflammation and aggra-
vate preexisting respiratory diseases such as asthma. Other effects
attributed to ozone exposures include significant increases in lung
function and increased respiratory symptoms such as chest pain
and coughing. The young and the elderly are particularly suscep-
tible to ozone.

The Reformulated Fuel Program is an effective way to reduce
smog precursors such as volatile organic compounds and oxides of
nitrogen. The Clean Air Act amendments of 1990 require that RFG
contain 2-percent minimum oxygenate content by weight. The first
phase of the Reformulated Fuels Program from 1995 to 1999 re-
quired average reduction of smog forming volatile organic com-
pounds and toxics of 17-percent each, and a minimum oxide reduc-
tion of 1.5-percent. In practice, however, the clean air benefits of
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this program have far exceeded the requirements, and these are
the benefits that we are seeking to preserve.

This year the second phase of the Reformulated Fuel Program
will achieve even greater air benefit, an average of 27-percent re-
duction in volatile organic compounds, 22-percent reduction in
toxics and a 7-percent reduction in oxides of nitrogen emissions.

These reductions for the Reformulated Fuel Program are equiva-
lent to taking 60-million cars off the roads. States rely on the air
quality benefits of the Reformulated Program, to demonstrate in
their state implementation plans that they can achieve the ozone
standard. 17 states and the District of Columbia are relying on air
quality benefits associated with the Reformulated Fuels Program.

The Reformulated Fuels Program is required in ten metropolitan
areas that have the most serious ozone pollution levels; however,
many other areas of the country, including the northeast, Texas,
Kentucky and Missouri have elected to join or opt into Reformu-
lated Fuel Program as a cost effective measure to combat the ozone
air pollution they are experiencing in their jurisdictions.

At this time approximately 30-percent of the Nation’s gasoline
consumption is cleaning burning RFG. It should be noted that nei-
ther the Clean Air Act nor the EPA requires the use of specific
oxygenates in the Reformulated Fuels Program. The statute and
subsequently EPA’s regulations only specify the oxygen content by
weight. They do not specify which oxygenate to use. Both ethanol
and MTBE are used in the current RFG program but as you point-
ed out, Mr. Chairman, many fuel providers are choosing to use
MTBE in about 85- to 87-percent of the RFG, mainly because of
cost and ease of transport reasons.

Despite the air quality benefits of oxygenates in RFG there is
significant concern about contamination of drinking water in many
areas of the country including California and Maine. And you are
absolutely correct in that some areas of California have had to go
to an alternative water supply because the water supply was con-
taminated by MTBE. EPA obviously is very concerned about the
widespread detection of MTBE in drinking water. And current lev-
els of MTBE in ground and surface waters are at low levels.

The United States Geological Survey has found that the occur-
rence of MTBE in ground water is strongly related to its use as a
fuel additive in that area. Low levels of MTBE were detected in 21-
percent of ground water in areas where MTBE is used under the
Reformulated Fuels Program as compared to 2-percent detections
in areas using conventional gasoline.

In response to concerns associated with the use of oxygenates in
gasoline, the Administration established the blue ribbon panel that
you referred to earlier. It included leading experts from public
health and scientific communities, water utilities, environmental
groups, industry and state and local government, to assess issues
opposed by the use of oxygenates in gasoline.

The panel’s recommendations have been used by the Adminis-
trator and the Administration to formulate the legislative prin-
ciples that have been brought before Congress. EPA has also initi-
ated a number of actions to deal with the panel’s recommendations.
These include developing a secondary drinking water standard
under the Safe Drinking Water Act establishing a water quality
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standard under the Clean Water Act, and enhancing underground
storage tank program compliance to 90-percent level this year. The
agency is funding a grant to evaluate the effectiveness of leak de-
tection technologies and we are conducting a million dollar tech-
nology demonstration for the clean up of MTBE contaminated
aquifers. EPA is committed to working with those cities and states
that need help cleaning up ground water contaminated with
MTBE.

In addition to the legislative principles that we have discussed
here, EPA has initiated a regulatory action aimed at reducing or
eliminating the use of MTBE in gasoline. Under Section 6 of the
Toxic Substances Control Act [TSCA], we initiated an advance no-
tice of proposed rule making which was signed last month. This is
now under a 45-day comment period. This action is the best regu-
latory mechanism available to the Agency.

TSCA gives EPA the authority to ban, phase out, limit or control
the manufacture of any chemical substance deemed to pose an un-
reasonable risk to the public health or the environment. However,
the procedural burdens associated with this statute can be complex
and time consuming. And we are not certain that we can prevail.
Therefore, legislative action is out first priority and we want to
work with Congress to address this issue.

Reducing or eliminating MTBE in no way diminishes the contin-
ued role for other oxygenates such as ethanol to control mobile
source emissions. We recognize that a significant role for renewable
fuels is important to our nation’s energy supply. Thus, the Admin-
istration recommends that Congress replace the 2-percent oxygen-
ate requirement in the Clean Air Act with a renewable fuel average
content for all gasoline at a level that maintains the current use
level of renewable fuel, and this was the 1.2-percent that you re-
ferred to earlier. But also allows for sustained growth over the next
decade.

Mr. Chairman, in closing, we intend to move forward with the
rule making under TSCA. This action, however, cannot substitute
for Congressional action based on the legislative principles I have
discussed here. If we are to continue to achieve the public health
benefits of cleaner burning gasoline, while avoiding unacceptable
risk to our nation’s water supplies, it is essential that Congress
acts. We remain committed to working with you to provide a tar-
geted legislative solution. Americans deserve both clean air and
clean water. One should never come at the expense of the other.

With regard to the California waiver, we are doing a thorough
independent evaluation of the application that was submitted by
the state of California. We intend to make a decision and propose
our decision in early summer. After the decision is proposed there
will be a 30-day public comment period. This concludes my pre-
pared statement. I would be pleased to answer any questions once
the other panels members have testified.

[The prepared statement of Ms. Zaw-Mon can be found in the ap-
pendix on page 56.]

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much for that.
Director Skinner, thank you for being here. If you feel com-

fortable summarizing your remarks, you can submit your prepared
remarks for the record, and if you could try and keep it four or 5-
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minutes so we can keep the hearing moving, we would appreciate
it. Thank you very much for being here.

STATEMENT OF THOMAS V. SKINNER, DIRECTOR, ILLINOIS
ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION AGENCY

Mr. SKINNER. Absolutely. I am glad to do that. Thank you for
your kind introduction a little bit earlier. I can tell you, from my
standpoint, your efforts on behalf of both the MTBE issue and eth-
anol in Illinois are greatly appreciated. No matter how capable
Terry Van Doren is, and he is very capable, I am quite confident
that he is not a ventriloquist, and your work and your understand-
ing of these issues, issues that are not all intuitive, obviously have
taken a great deal of effort on your part, but I think goes a very
long way in dealing with the Administration.

The CHAIRMAN. I will at least take credit for hiring Terry.
Mr. SKINNER. It is a pleasure to see you again, Mr. Chairman.

The meeting last week seemed to be very productive, although I
think we have a ways to go. By the way, Governor Ryan fully in-
tended to be here this morning. He sends his regrets. His schedule
changed at the last minute and he asked Director Hampton and me
to represent him and to convey his support for your proposed legis-
lation phasing out MTBE as well.

To summarize my prepared remarks, the use of RFG in the Chi-
cago area has been an unqualified success. We estimate that its
use in 1999 reduced emissions of VOCs or volatile organic chemical
compounds by about 65-tons per day. RFG also reduces air toxics
such as benzine as compared to conventional gasoline. These bene-
fits have resulted in very measurable improvements to the air
quality in the Chicago area, as well as it does in other large urban
areas throughout the country.

As we have discussed this morning, and as others have dis-
cussed, one of the two oxygenates in the RFG program, MTBE
which is the primary alternative to ethanol, however, has proved
to be problematic, particularly in recent years. Contamination of
drinking water supplies from MTBE has been reported from New
York to California, literally coast to coast. It comes from under-
ground storage tanks, from marine engines that contain fuel with
MTBE in it, and even at times auto accidents have been linked to
detections of MTBE in ground water. As you have pointed out, it’s
highly soluble. It gets into the water very quickly and is pervasive
and is very difficult to remove once it is there. Even here in Illinois
where we are, I believe, 95-percent ethanol RFG, we have had de-
tections of MTBE in, as you pointed out, 26 different water sup-
plies across the state. In fact, in three of those communities, Island
Lake, East Alton and Oakdale Acres, we have actually had to dis-
continue use of drinking water wells as a result of MTBE levels.

As Director Zaw-Mon pointed out, U.S. EPA appointed a blue rib-
bon panel a while back, a little over a year ago or so to examine
the use of oxygenates in the RFG program. They did recommend
that MTBE be phased out. Since that time the states of California
and New York have banned its use or proposed banning its use.
Here in Illinois, the city of Chicago adopted a resolution that state
and Federal officials take action to prevent the use of MTBE in the
Chicago area. And on the state level, a bill that will require that
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MTBE containing gasoline be labeled is on its way to the Gov-
ernor’s desk, and the Governor is expected to sign it into law short-
ly. The Illinois General Assembly continues to discuss the possibil-
ity of passing legislation that would immediately ban MTBE from
further use in Illinois.

Responding to these concerns and others, last month U.S. EPA
proposed, as Director Zaw-Mon pointed out, a legislative frame
work to encourage immediate Congressional action to reduce or
eliminate the use of MTBE. Among other things, U.S. EPA rec-
ommended that Congress amend the Clean Air Act and provide the
authority to phase out MTBE usage and also call for the removal
of the oxygenate requirement from RFG.

We in Illinois believe that the most appropriate means to address
the MTBE issue is on the national level rather than on a state by
state piecemeal basis. We fully support a phase out of MTBE of the
type that you have proposed in your legislation. We still disagree
with the Clinton Administration’s recommendation to remove the
oxygenate requirement, at least as that proposal currently stands
now.

The ground water contamination issue is an MTBE problem. It’s
not an oxygenate problem. Ethanol, because it has a higher oxygen
content than MTBE, provides additional carbon monoxide and toxic
air emissions reductions benefits over MTBE. By removing the oxy-
genate requirement we risk losing the current level of emissions re-
ductions being achieved, and I think that is why U.S. EPA in fact
has proposed their so-called anti-backsliding provisions which we
believe would be critical if you were going to remove the oxygenate
requirement.

We believe that implementation of your proposal, Mr. Chairman,
will both remove a risk to our nation’s drinking water supply and
insure the continued air quality benefits of the Reformulated Gaso-
line Program as envisioned in the Clean Air Act. I would like to
touch on at least one other issue in closing. And that is that we
would urge Congress to continue to push U.S. EPA to adopt Illinois’
proposal for an appropriate carbon monoxide offset or credit with
regard to ethanol blended reformulated gasoline.

We estimate the use of ethanol in the Chicago area reduces car-
bon monoxide emissions from vehicles by 780 tons per day, com-
pared to non-oxygenated gasoline. The scientific analysis that we
have submitted concludes that a minimum of 0.5 per square inch
Reid vapor pressure allowance is a reasonable gasoline volatility
offset. This would provide a long term solution that more accu-
rately recognizes the clean air contribution of ethanol while avoid-
ing the increased expense to gasoline producers of a lower volatility
based gasoline.

In summation, Mr. Chairman, we appreciate and applaud your
effort to address the MTBE problem in an expedited yet reasonable
time frame. We will continue to urge U.S. EPA and the Clinton Ad-
ministration to support your bill as well. It strikes me that it would
be strikingly inconsistent for the U.S. EPA to attempt to phase out
MTBE through TSCA, the Toxic Substances Control Act, and com-
plain about how lengthy, complex and uncertain the TSCA process
and yet not support your effort to accomplish the same thing with-
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out the uncertainty and without the delay. I will be glad to take
questions.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Skinner can be found in the ap-
pendix on page 67.]

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Tom. We appreciate that.
And Director Hampton, again thank you for being here. We appre-
ciate all your efforts on behalf of agriculture. And after your testi-
mony we will take questions from all the panelists.

STATEMENT OF JOSEPH L. HAMPTON, DIRECTOR OF
AGRICULTURE, STATE OF ILLINOIS

Mr. HAMPTON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I have done some edi-
torializing here, as Director Skinner gave his presentation, realiz-
ing not to be redundant but I think there are a couple of things
we need to touch on.

First, we really appreciate you coming to Illinois. And on behalf
of the Governor, thank you for coming. And as Director Skinner
said, the Governor wanted to be here and I think you have his
written testimony. And it was unavoidable, that he could not be
here today. So with his apologies, we again thank you.

It is very important that we state to you on behalf of agriculture
and more important on behalf of the citizens of Illinois that you ex-
ercise the kind of leadership and courage that you have as a mem-
ber of the Senate, particularly as a member of the Agriculture
Committee. And we think the vision that you have brought and
your willingness to look at things with a clear and open eye is very
important to us and very important to the future of the state and
the country. We thank you very much for that.

I also, as you listened to the testimony of Director Skinner, I
think that we in agriculture recognize the importance of having,
first, his competency and the Governor’s wisdom in using him and
asking him to represent our interest in ethanol and our interest,
and I think this is a precedent that other states have not had the
luxury of having, and we truly appreciate that.

One of the unexpected side effects of the renewable fuels pro-
gram has been that the ground water contamination caused by
MTBE, because it is a colorless liquid and it has an odor, it con-
taminates our ground water and because it is non-biodegradable
and soluble in water, we agree that it should be banned through
a phase out program. It has entered ground water wells and drink-
ing water supplies across the country and continues to cause future
environmental problems and cost. I am glad that the Clinton Ad-
ministration has proposed rectifying the MTBE problem. I am very
concerned about their proposal in two areas.

The first one is rescinding the oxygenate requirement in gasoline
and the second, a new renewable fuel program as it is proposed.
While the Nation’s air pollution has improved with the Clean Air
Act oxygenate requirement, the increased negative Nation atten-
tion directed toward MTBE is allowing critics to question the oxy-
genate standard. Your bill, Mr. Chairman Fitzgerald, Senate 2233
not only recognizes the problems with MTBE in Illinois but also
the importance of maintaining our air quality with an oxygenate
requirement. I also want to commend Senator Durbin for his co-
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sponsorship of this bill. We pledge our support to both of you for
its passage.

As you know, Governor Ryan and other Illinois officials and orga-
nizations, some of which are here today, and the 23-member Gov-
ernor’s Ethanol Coalition have repeatedly asked the White House
and U.S. EPA to maintain a role for ethanol and renewable fuels
program. With Illinois farmers facing some of the lowest commod-
ity prices in years, there needs to be an assurance for ethanol in
the future. And second, a need to increase their market share. Eth-
anol, whether produced from corn or other bio-fuels should not be
overlooked because it benefits the environment, the Ag economy
and is a bio-renewable fuel for the future.

The ethanol blended gasoline has been projected to reduce carbon
monoxide emissions by some 700-plus-tons in the Chicago air shed
each day. This is the equivalent of over 30 semi loads of carbon
monoxide. And as I heard Director Zaw-Mon talk about removing
15-million cars from the highway, and you think about the need to
do that and then having an alternative that is falling off a log sim-
ple, like ethanol. That does not make for a very hard decision. And
you know, we recognize people actually spend their own money to
buy carbon monoxide detectors so this becomes pretty clear how
significant this is to us.

I also might add there is almost three semi loads each day of or-
ganic compounds that are not introduced in the Chicago air shed
because we currently use ethanol. Illinois corn growers, if ethanol
or the oxygenate requirement is eliminated, would forfeit a market
of at least 160-million gallons of ethanol and 70-million bushels of
grain usage. As I said in here, as I heard Congressman LaHood
about the usage, and 150 bushels, that is 5,000-acres a day. 5,000-
acres a day, as I best remember, 365 in a year, we are talking
about a fair amount of corn. That is important to all of us including
the people who build grain bins.

That elimination could translate into investment losses by the
ethanol industry in excess of a billion dollars, a loss of 800 jobs in
ethanol plants, 4,000 jobs in industry related jobs and a decrease
in the national market price of corn by 25 cents a bushel. Our Illi-
nois legislators should also be complimented.

Their recent efforts to pass a consumer right to know about what
is being purchased at the gasoline pump is a first step to address-
ing MTBE. The bill requires retail motor fuel gas pump disperse-
ment that contains 2-percent MTBE to display a label identifying
it. This piece of legislation now awaits the Governor’s signature.

I think it is a mistake to allow states to opt out of any oxygenate.
This discredits the entire clean air effort and all history of the
clean air effort. We think that the oxygenate and the credit offset
that Director Skinner talked about are reasonable and should cer-
tainly be given attention. Thank you again, Mr. Chairman, for your
leadership here today.

In closing, I think it was Representative Greg Ganske who said,
the solution is simple; if you want clean water, ban MTBE. If you
want clean air; use oxygenated fuel. If you want both clean water
and clean air; use ethanol. Thank you for your time today. I will
try to answer any questions you may have. Thank you.
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[The prepared statement of Mr. Hampton can be found in the ap-
pendix on page 63.]

The CHAIRMAN. Well, that’s a great close, a quote from Rep-
resentative Ganske. Thank you very much, Director Hampton.

I have a question that I have wondered about it a lot. And any-
body on the panel who knows this can answer. I only see that
MTBE has about 85-percent of the Nation’s reformulated fuel mar-
ket. Ethanol has about 8-percent. Who has the remaining percent
of the oxygenate reformulate fuel? Is there another oxygenate addi-
tive out there?

Ms. ZAW-MON. Yes, Mr. Chairman, there are other oxygenates
out there that can be used and they are used in very small quan-
tities. There are other ethers. There is one called TAME, and I
have to admit I cannot remember what it stands for, but there are
other oxygenates that are used on much lesser volume than MTBE.

The CHAIRMAN. They are not cost competitive I take it; is that
why they are not used as much? or are they not as effective? Do
you know the answer?

Ms. ZAW-MON. Both. They are not as effective in that their oxy-
genate value, their octane value is not as good as MTBE and etha-
nol. And then also in terms of production costs, they are not pro-
duced in the amounts that MTBE is produced.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, thank you. That answers my question.
That kind of leads to another one, though. Some people criticize the
idea of just banning MTBE and retaining the oxygenate require-
ment, suggesting that will give ethanol the better market. But it
turns out there are other competitive oxygenates out there that are
used now, and potentially could compete with ethanol for the oxy-
genate market. So if you banned MTBE, you would be banning not
one of two oxygenates but one of many oxygenates out there. And
you wouldn’t necessarily being giving the whole market to ethanol.
Does that make sense?

Ms. ZAW-MON. It does, Mr. Chairman. But one of the concerns
raised by the blue ribbon panel was to look at the environmental
impacts of those other oxygenates. In fact, TAME is an ether like
MTBE and probably possesses very similar qualities to MTBE. So
there is a concern that you were to ramp up the usage of this ether
we might see similar ground water contamination problems. So one
of the blue ribbon panel’s recommendation was to thoroughly ad-
dress the health impacts and the environmental impacts of the
other oxygenates and the Agency is in the process of looking at
some of the other oxygenates.

The CHAIRMAN. Has there ever been a study that has found any
problems with ethanol contaminating ground water, are there simi-
lar health problems that we are finding with MTBE?

Ms. ZAW-MON. No, there are not, because as you pointed out, eth-
anol does degrade. It is liked by the little organisms in the soils
and they tend to consume ethanol over the other components of
gasoline. Nonetheless, we have been asked to also address the envi-
ronmental and health effects of ethanol and it is something that we
do need to be looking into.

The CHAIRMAN. Director Skinner, you said in your testimony that
95-percent of your reformulated fuel used in Illinois is with etha-
nol, and yet you pointed out we have detected MTBE in the under-
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ground water supplies in 26-communities, three of which have been
forced to discontinue use of wells and switch to another source of
water.

If 95-percent of the fuel we are using has ethanol, where is this
MTBE that we are finding in Illinois, where we did not think we
used it, where is this coming from? Is it coming from boats or
lawnmowers or something else that we are not really thinking
about; do you know?

Mr. SKINNER. It is both of those. MTBE was used as an octane
enhancer historically. So it may be fuels that leaked out prior to
the Reformulated Gasoline Program coming into effect and remain-
ing in either the soils or migrating from the soils to the water sup-
plies. As we discussed, MTBE degrades very slowly and has a rel-
atively long life.

Representative Ganske I know has premised or suggested that
MTBE in fact can come from automobiles traveling through a juris-
diction, going from one jurisdiction with MTBE RFG through Illi-
nois to another jurisdiction. Now, he uses Iowa as an example. But
Iowa has apparently no MTBE in their fuel supplies and yet they
have found some levels of MTBE as well. So it probably comes from
a number of sources. But it shows you how diligent we really need
to be with regard to this particular contaminant.

The CHAIRMAN. To Merrylin Zaw-Mon, I am wondering, the Cali-
fornia fuel refiners have argued that they can refine fuel that can
burn as clean as an oxygenated fuel without an oxygenate additive.
Do you know if that really is possible? And if so, at what kind of
added cost? I presume it would add a substantial cost to the price
of a gallon of gasoline.

Ms. ZAW-MON. We are reviewing all that information right now.
It is my understanding that with cleaner cars, California has
adopted a cleaner car program, very similar to the tier two cleaner
car program that the Agency recently adopted. But with cleaner
cars the use of oxygenates is less effective because the emissions
from the vehicles are reduced considerably. But California refiners
believe they can still meet the VOC, the volatile organic compounds
reduction as well as the toxics reductions by reformulating fuel
without all of the oxygenates that were required under the Clean
Air Act. That is the 2-percent oxygenate.

But in any event, a study that California required showed that
even with the repeal of the 2-percent requirement we would expect
that 60-percent of the fuels used in California would contain
oxygenates to some extent.

The CHAIRMAN. Is it not true that the gasoline refiners need
something like an oxygenate in order to enhance the octane? Even
if we did not have the oxygenate requirement, they would be using
an MTBE or an ethanol to give it more octane. Is that correct?

Ms. ZAW-MON. You are absolutely correct. But you use it at much
lower volumes, and lower weight percentages. But you are abso-
lutely right, it is used as an octane enhancer, especially in pre-
mium fuels.

The CHAIRMAN. Director Skinner, maybe you can comment on
the issue of the phase two of the Reformulated Fuels regulations
taking effect in Chicago. I know you have been talking to the oil
refiners who deliver in Chicago. We are currently awaiting to find
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out whether the carbon monoxide credit that the EPA has proposed
to the administration will be granted for ethanol. If it is not grant-
ed, that would pose a potential problem for ethanol. Has a decision
been made by the petroleum producers who supply the Chicago
market? Are they going to use MTBE even in the face of lawsuits
that have been filed asking them to clean up the pollution that has
been caused by it? Or do you think they will just go ahead and use
ethanol in summer and do whatever they have to do to make sure
it complies with the phase two regulations?

Mr. SKINNER. We have had discussions with the refiners in Illi-
nois, and actually the answer I am going to give you goes to the
last question you asked, as well as in a sense how does MTBE get
into a state which does not have much MTBE. Literally yesterday
I was driving down 294, the tollway outside of Chicago on the way
to a speech to a bunch of chemical manufacturers. And at one point
I looked over and I was passing a tanker truck, and on the tanker
truck was, it was like a billboard. Huge letters that said, this tank-
er contains high quality MTBE, blah, blah, blah. And two thoughts
occurred to me at the time.

One was, who designed the marketing scheme for this trucking
company? Why would you put that on your trucks, given the con-
troversy lately? Second, where was the truck going? Was it just
passing through Illinois? Was it in fact heading toward an Illinois
refinery? We have been assured by the main producers in Illinois
that at least for this summer season they intend to continue to use
ethanol. I believe in part it is because of this potential for litigation
that is out there. There have been a couple of class action lawsuits
filed in Long Island. There was one, as I understand it, that was
filed in Madison County very recently. I think it is in part because
of the regulatory uncertainty. They are hopeful that there will be
some sort of CO offset that is coming out of Washington at some
point in the next 6-months or so and it is difficult to switch ethanol
to MTBE and back to ethanol.

So for reasons that may be related to wanting to do the right
thing environmentally, but may be related to economics, for this
summer we are hopeful that ethanol will continue to be used.
There is no assurance that after this summer, that in subsequent
years, that situation will continue unless we get some sort of CO
offset that equalizes the economic disparity between MTBE and
ethanol. It is cheaper to use MTBE now. If you are a for profit com-
pany, ultimately that is something that you are going to have to
take into account. I would think the Nation as a whole, and cer-
tainly Illinois, wants to avoid an economic incentive to switch to a
contaminant that greatly concerns everybody, that we find almost
impossible to get rid of.

The CHAIRMAN. Director Hampton, I think you touched upon this
in your opening remarks. You talked about the effects on farm in-
come and rural employment if we were to ban MTBE and replace
some of that market with ethanol. I know that Secretary Glick-
man’s office has done studies at the USDA that suggested that the
annual increase in farm income nationwide could be as much as a
billion dollars if you banned MTBE and replaced it with ethanol.
Do you have any idea what the specific effects on farm income
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might be in Illinois if we were to ban MTBE and phase it out over
3-years and replace it with ethanol?

Mr. HAMPTON. Mr. Chairman, my response would be that the es-
timate along with the million dollars is some 13, 000 jobs nation-
wide. The only thing I can think here in Illinois that 15-percent of
the market will kill the market. It is having the last 10-percent or
so of the crop or not having that last ten percent that makes the
value on the other 90-percent. So that truly it is significant.

One other thought I had, I would like to, this is not going to shed
a lot of light on this, but I think it is probably right to the point.
A gallon of the MTBE contaminated 25-million-gallons of water
contracted to maybe a gallon of Everclear making 25 people pretty
happy. To really tell this whole story, and that sometimes, you
know, I think as we look at the real answers for this, as Director
Skinner pointed out, looking at something that is a contaminant
and trying to find economic incentives to make this program work
I think is the real challenge for us. We would try to be more pa-
tient and more effective, and as far as meeting the demand, you
know, I since I was a small child, I have heard that we would
never raise enough food to feed the world, and we are selling corn
and beans even less than I was a small child. So I think we would
really like to accept the challenge to be able to do this as an indus-
try and as a state.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Director Hampton. One
final question for Merrylin. I am wondering, I am sure you saw
that 60-Minutes report on MTBE that aired a couple months back.
In that report, they claim that there was an EPA memo that went
as far back as 1987 that stated that, quote, ‘‘known cases of drink-
ing water contamination have been reported in four states affecting
20,000 people. It is possible that this problem could rapidly mush-
room due to leaking underground storage tanks. The problem of
ground water contamination will increase as the proportion of
MTBE in gasoline increases.’’

Now, that was an internal EPA memo circulated in 1987, accord-
ing to that 60-Minutes report. Certainly that was before you or the
current administration were there. But I am wondering, how could
it be that the EPA could have overlooked that kind of memo and
have allowed the problem to mushroom, just as that memo pre-
dicted, and it is only now really that the EPA is suggesting that
we initial action under the Toxic Substances Control Act?

Ms. ZAW-MON. That memo was written as part of a health effects
and environmental effects, a study that is required for fuel addi-
tives. And in 1988 I think this memo laid out some of the concerns
and the need for additional studies.

Subsequent to that, the fuel additive MTBE was approved be-
cause there is a provision in the Clean Air Act that allows for sub-
stantially similar components of gasoline to be approved at certain
levels. And MTBE actually is a by-product of gasoline. And given
the fact that it is substantially similar to gasoline it was approved
as an additive. And in the meantime, you know, the studies were
ongoing and we really only had inhalation studies as opposed to in-
gestion studies. And that is one of the reasons, and we are doing
the ingestion studies now, close to completing them.
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I know that is no excuse for the fact that there is this widespread
contamination of ground water. But these studies do take a long
period of time because you have to look at all the available data.
They have to be peer reviewed and we based our decision to move
forward on the inhalation studies.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, that is a pretty good answer and that
clears that issue up for me. I appreciate so much all of you being
here. And Director Zaw-Mon, for traveling all the way from Wash-
ington to be here.

Ms. ZAW-MON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, it was my pleasure.
The CHAIRMAN. You are welcome any time on Capitol Hill.
Ms. ZAW-MON. Thank you.
The CHAIRMAN. And Director Skinner, Director Hampton, you

were wonderful, as always. And thank you very much for your hard
work on behalf of the state, and I give Governor Ryan credit for
hiring you two gentlemen, too. Thank you very much.

We will take a quick break. Then we will come back to the final
panel. My hope would be that we could try and wrap up by noon,
so that everybody has time to get lunch. But let us just take a
quick, no more than 5-minute break. Thank you.

[Recess.]
We are going to get going with the third panel. We do have one

panel after this third panel. So we are just going to keep moving
forward. I want to thank all of the panelists for being here. We
have Leon Corzine, the President of the Illinois Corn Growers As-
sociation. Leon, thank you very much for being here.

We have Ron Warfield, who is the President of the Illinois Farm
Bureau. Eric Vaughn, who is the President of the Renewable Fuels
Association. Eric, thank you for being here. And Larry Quandt,
who is the President of the Illinois Farmers Union. Larry, it is good
to see you, and thank you for being here.

Why don’t we start from my left to right. Leon, why don’t you
go ahead. Corn growers are the ones who make it, ethanol, and
make it possible. So why don’t we start with you, and thank you
again for being here.

STATEMENT OF LEON CORZINE, PRESIDENT, ILLINOIS CORN
GROWERS ASSOCIATION

Mr. CORZINE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I would like to start
with thanking you for providing us this forum to talk about this
very important product ethanol. My name is Leon Corzine and I
am a corn and soybean grower from Assumption, Illinois, which is
in Christian and Shelby County. I am testifying today on behalf of
the Illinois Corn Growers Association.

Let me start off by addressing ICGA’s concerns about the recent
recommendations made by the U.S. EPA with the blessing of the
Clinton Administration in regard to ethanol and MTBE. It is our
sentiment that this plan to fix the Nation’s clear air program is of-
fered with good intent but it is really lacking in substance.

EPA’s plan will phase out MTBE. This is a positive step consid-
ering it does contaminate water and damages the environment. But
it also eliminates the oxygenate requirement which is key to the
continued use of ethanol and the market growth that we need.
ICGA opposes this strategy because eliminating the oxygenate re-
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quirement due to the failure of MTBE also constitutes backsliding
in our efforts to address air quality. We can document the clean air
success of this program and ethanol’s ability to keep it viable.

As was stated earlier, Chicago offers a perfect example. We have
used ethanol almost exclusively in Chicago to meet the clean air
standards and the results really have been remarkable. ICGA con-
curs with you, Mr. Chairman, that Illinois citizens should not have
to choose between clean air and clean water. Ethanol is proven to
reduce emissions, especially carbon monoxide which is the number
one contributor to air pollution, and it can do so without water con-
tamination associated with MTBE.

MTBE, as it was stated, has contaminated water resources from
Maine to California, including the 25 known sites in Illinois. So it
must be addressed as soon as possible. That is why we are support-
ing your bill wholeheartedly.

Ethanol provides the means to reach our environmental goals
quickly and painlessly, by also providing jobs to boost our economy.
Ethanol provides these clean air benefits in a cost competitive man-
ner, compared to highly refined gasoline and other additives which
might be used in lieu of MTBE. Petroleum companies continue to
tell the EPA, the Administration and Congress that they can meet
the Federal clean air guidelines without using oxygenates; how-
ever, no one is asking at what cost to consumers and the environ-
ment.

The volume of gasoline increase without oxygenates has not been
talked about. They have to replace it with something by sheer vol-
ume and what that means if more foreign oil. The bottom line is
that consumers will pay more for gasoline without ethanol, prob-
ably a lot more. Even before the recent price spike of gasoline, I
am running an E–85 pick up truck and my E–85 gasoline at the
pump is ten cents a gallon cheaper, even before this price spike,
cheaper than conventional gasoline.

Environmental benefits of oxygenates is clear long term environ-
mental and public health benefits, resulting from the use of these
oxygenates and reformulated gasoline when compared to non-
oxygenated gasoline that meet the RFG include the fewer aromat-
ics in the gasoline, the lower potency weighted toxic emissions and
thus lowering long term cancer risk, the reduced emissions of car-
bon monoxide that we have talked about, and this also reduces the
ozone pollution due to the carbon monoxide reductions and fewer
fine particles in the exhaust emissions. This is what oxygenates do
for us all.

The oxygenate standard must not be compromised in any way.
ICGA is asking the Senate and U.S. Congress as a whole to make
a real statement about our government’s commitment to clean air,
fighting high fuel prices and energy self-sufficiency. The adminis-
tration proposal also encourages establishment of a renewable fuel
standard and this proposal sounds good at first. It is similar to a
bill offered by Senator Tom Daschle of South Dakota and it would
require gasoline sold in the U.S. to contain a small amount, esti-
mated at one to 2-percent, of renewable fuels.

There is nothing wrong with the concept except the projected
market potential for ethanol would be little improved in its early
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years and would be far less than leaving the oxygenated require-
ment in place.

I could not believe that Tom Daschle made the comments that
he did last week in the public. His comments questioning the abil-
ity to supply enough corn or ethanol are unexcusable and in my
opinion we cannot ignore that kind of verbiage. The USDA has
done a study. The Governor’s Ethanol Coalition had a study done.
California has done several studies. They have all said the same
thing, the supply of ethanol will be there.

What we need now is a Federal Government commitment to
phase in ethanol, replacing all the MTBE in our Nation. All these
studies have said we will supply, we can supply the ethanol within
a three to 4-year time frame. And what about the corn supply?

Senator Daschle mentioned that also and I would challenge, no,
maybe better, I would dare him to come to Illinois and talk about
corn supply to me as an Illinois corn farmer. I would like to bring
him to my farm and have a talk about that.

Today ethanol also means $20,000 to every 500-acre corn farmer
in the U.S. We can double ethanol usage in the next 4-years or
less. And that would also help our rural development.

Corn growers also question why the U.S. EPA’s proposal did not
address the concept of a carbon monoxide credit for ethanol. EPA
director Tom Skinner presented this concept to the U.S. EPA, as
he mentioned earlier, and a way to use science to resolve ethanol’s
role in the U.S. energy policy. And we agree with Mr. Skinner, that
ethanol should receive the carbon monoxide credit which will allow
its use year round in the Chicago market. The carbon monoxide
credit is not some kind favor or special concession to the growers
that we are asking for but it is a natural response to the National
Academy of Science’s study on RFG. They concluded about 20-per-
cent of the ozone or smog produced in non-attainment areas is
caused by carbon monoxide. Ethanol cuts carbon monoxide pollu-
tion by up to 20-percent, 25-percent, excuse me.

We are at a watershed moment for ethanol. Years of research,
building of infrastructure and expanding corn supply, high gas
prices and growing public support leave us well positioned to fi-
nally make a national commitment to our only domestically pro-
duced renewable fuel supply. Expanded ethanol product would give
agriculture, which is in the economic doldrums, a much needed lift,
provide jobs in processing and transportation and help us reach our
environmental goals responsibly.

ICGA applauds you, Mr. Chairman, Congressman Shimkus, Con-
gressman LaHood, Governor Ryan’s administration and others for
their efforts to provide clean air and clean water for all of us, and
at the same time providing a sound rural development policy that
will work for agriculture. Thank you very much.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Corzine can be found in the ap-
pendix on page 70.]

The CHAIRMAN. Leon, thank you very much. I have enjoyed work-
ing with you and the corn growers in Washington. And I look for-
ward to working with you in the months and years to come on this
issue and others.

Mr. CORZINE. My pleasure.
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The CHAIRMAN. Ron, thank you for being here. Feel free to go
ahead with your testimony and we will wait on all the questions
until all of you have had an opportunity to provide your testimony.
Thank you very much.

STATEMENT OF RONALD R. WARFIELD, PRESIDENT, ILLINOIS
FARM BUREAU

Mr. WARFIELD. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. Thank you
for coming here and having this hearing and the leadership that
you have shown on this and other agricultural issues that we have
had an opportunity to visit about. I am Ron Warfield, president of
the Illinois Farm Bureau, the state’s largest general farm organiza-
tion.

I believe right now we in agriculture are facing two of the most
important pocketbook issues that we will face that are going to im-
pact us in the next 5-years. Number one is what we do with PNTR
and increase our markets through expanding trade; and number
two, how we expand our market through the use of ethanol which
is a renewable fuel that provides environmental qualities that
many people have already attested to today.

I am going to have many of the same notes in my written testi-
mony that have already been presented. So I am just going to sum-
marize and give an overall view on some points that I think are
very important because many of the points I would make have al-
ready been made.

It was interesting to me that the U.S. EPA comes in and makes
a presentation talking about the fact that we have actually exceed-
ed the requirements under the reformulated gas program through
the oxygenate requirements that we have put forward. We have ex-
ceeded the requirements. Now, that just says oxygenates work. The
fact is, first of all, don’t question whether whatever oxygenates
work, they worked, they cleaned up the air and the fact that has
been extremely significant, we have exceeded what we have set out
to do.

Second now, because of the health and the environmental aspects
of the water contamination, it has prompted the EPA and others
to talk about eliminating MTBE. Now, this action has or will
prompt several states to ask the Government to grant them a waiv-
er from the oxygen requirements of the Clean Air Act. EPA has re-
sponded by seeking Congressional action to eliminate the oxygen
requirement and replace it with renewable fuels standard.

Now, I sit as a farmer here kind of scratching my head because
I’m saying, on the one hand we are saying oxygenates work. They
have cleaned up the air. We have on the other hand, a product that
has contaminated the water, so we are going to eliminate the oxy-
genate requirement, when actually all we are trying to do is clean
up the water. Quite frankly farmers sit here scratching their head
and say let us use a little common sense, the approach I want to
use.

As Leon has already indicated, the further scientific studies show
that clean air rules do not take into account our ability to cut the
carbon monoxide emissions which reduce pollution. And he quoted
the statistics that show the effect that, that has in cleaning up the
emissions and the situation here in Chicago. As you met with the
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EPA Carol Browner last week, she told the Illinois Congressional
delegation that legislation granting an ethanol carbon monoxide
credit and thus allowing ethanol use in the Chicago market would
be finalized by Memorial Day. Well, again farmers say we believe
the administration could solve this not only now, but could have
done it in January, granting the carbon monoxide credit, clearing
up any uncertainty, any uncertainty about ethanol’s role in the
Chicago market.

All of these actions are particularly puzzling to farmers, espe-
cially again in the light of the proven track record that we have
with ethanol. While MTBE has very significant human health and
environmental impact, as you have questioned the panelists here
this morning, in the last 10-years none, I repeat, none have sur-
faced with the use of ethanol. Ethanol has a proven track record
of reducing air pollution without any negative environmental or
health effects.

The Farm Bureau along with the Farmers Union, the Renewable
Fuels and National Corn Growers and other organizations have
been meeting in a summit, to come together with common legisla-
tive strategy, that we have all put together a national solution to
the ethanol issue. It is Farm Bureau’s belief that any legislation
addressing MTBE, one, must be national in scope. We know about
states individually banning MTBE. It does not make an industry
that can operate effectively or efficiently. All action should be taken
on a national level.

In addition, we ought to have legislation or ruling that would not
allow any state or regional waivers from the reformulated gasoline
oxygenate standard. We believe that national standards, we should
not reduce the progress we made and certainly has been well docu-
mented in terms of what we have accomplished in clean air.

Three, we must retain the oxygen standard, not allow any reduc-
tion in air quality standards and not allow any backsliding to
occur. Four, we must protect the real world environmental and
public health benefits of Phase 2 of the RFG program nationwide.

As a group we support H.R. 4011 with an amendment to prohibit
state or regional waivers of the RFG oxygen requirement based on
current law, and protects the environment and public health. We
would also support a companion bill in the Senate that does the
same thing.

These legislative principles reflect a united strategy that expands
ethanol use while preserving and enhancing the environmental and
public health benefits. It is a win-win-win. It is win for the environ-
ment, for energy and for the economics. Cleaner healthier air while
no water quality problems would exist. For energy policy it would
increase domestically produced renewable fuel, relying less on im-
ported fuel. And economics, it increases the market and market
prices for agriculture, increases jobs and improves the trade deficit.

We unapologetically believe that we will expand the use of etha-
nol by two times and the use of corn by two times in the production
of ethanol in the next 5-years. And that is good for the farm econ-
omy and creating jobs in the process and we urge your support in
making that happen. Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Warfield can be found in the ap-
pendix on page 72.]
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The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Warfield, thank you very much for that testi-
mony. Good to have you here.

Eric Vaughn, thank you for being here, and we look forward to
hearing what the Renewable Fuels Association has to say. Thank
you.

STATEMENT OF ERIC VAUGHN, PRESIDENT, CHIEF
EXECUTIVE OFFICER, RENEWABLE FUELS ASSOCIATION.

Mr. VAUGHN. Mr. Chairman, thank you very much. It is indeed
an honor to be here. Thank you for the invitation to appear before
you, Mr. Chairman, and your committee here in Illinois. The Sen-
ate Agriculture Committee over the last 14, 15-years has played a
prominent role in the development of renewable and alternative en-
ergy sources. Your current chairman, Senator Lugar, in neighbor-
ing Indiana has been a stalwart defender and promoter and ex-
pander of the notion of ethanol from corn and arange of other the
bio mass feed stocks.

I represent the Renewable Fuels Association, the national trade
association for the domestic ethanol industry. There are 58 ethanol
production facilities in operation today, and within about 2-days
there will be another one in neighboring Missouri, a farmer owned
co-operative.

In 1990, when the Clean Air Act amendments were being de-
bated and discussed, a great Illinois legislator by the name of Ed
Madigan teamed up with another legislator from the great state of
California. I probably should say great legislator as well, Mr.
Henry Waxman, to promote, produce and develop a new standard,
a reformulated gasoline standard that would require for the first
time the oil companies would produce cleaner burning fuels. It was
historic. I was there for many, if not all, of those hearings. I
watched Mr. Madigan work tirelessly as he promoted the ethanol
and oxygenate content requirement of reformulated gasoline.

Now, it didn’t come out of the air. It came out of Colorado. It
came out of the Rocky Mountain West, where it was tried and suc-
ceeded by adding oxygen, the simple addition of oxygen greatly re-
ducing toxic emissions, and reduced carbon monoxide emissions.
And it was included in that program as a compromise, a 2-percent
weight oxygen requirement, in order to encourage competition. If
Representative Madigan were alive today, I think he would be
spinning on the floor in front of us, the thought that 85-percent of
that program turned into an MTBE program. That is not what was
anticipated.

It was farm leaders, people at this very table, certainly those in
this room who worked tirelessly for the adoption of that initiative
in the Clean Air Act amendments of 1990. It worked then and it
works today. Chicago, and Northern Illinois is the envy of the Na-
tion in terms of reformulated gasoline. The leadership of your Gov-
ernor, the Mayor of the great city of Chicago Mr. Daley, Mr. Chair-
man you, Mr. Durbin and your entire Congressional delegation
have worked to provide a very solid political base. The oil industry
in the state has worked very aggressively to produce clean burning
reformulated fuel with ethanol. The ethanol industry and the corn
farmers have worked to promote and produce the cleanest burning
renewable alternative fuel supply in the country. The program
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works. It exceeds all toxic emissions standards required under
Phase 1 and will do so under Phase 2. But most importantly, it is
done without any harm or degradation to the rest of the environ-
ment, namely the water.

You have already recounted and many of the witnesses have al-
ready told you all the terrors and woes of MTBE. I cannot tell you
it is going to cause cancer. I cannot tell you it is going to cause an
increase in the instances of leukemia. I can tell you MTBE stinks.
It just flat out stinks and people are tired of it, and they do not
want to trade off some air toxic reduction for water contamination.

The Chairman of the powerful Environment of Public Works
Committee, where by the way, a hearing has not been held on the
ethanol issue in 7-years, has stated recently that 3,865 wells in his
state of New Hampshire are contaminated with MTBE and he
wants it out of their gasoline. We join with him in that. We want
it out as well. It was never intended, it was never thought of as
the Nation’s primary oxygenate choice, but it was a mistake and
we need to reverse that mistake.

The two major questions before us today are confronted by your
legislative initiative, S. 2233. I like Ron Warfield’s point, a common
sense approach. It is about time we had some leadership in Wash-
ington like yours, Mr. Chairman, that is just flat out common
sense. We have an MTBE contamination problem, so deal with it,
address it and your bill does. I also note with a great deal of pride,
because I was there the day it was on the Senate floor. 15-days
later the Federal EPA issued a notice of intent to accomplish your
legislative objective under TSCA. The Federal EPA has it within
their authority to act and act aggressively and they should do so.
Your legislative initiative will help move them along just that
much more quickly. And I congratulate you, Sir, on your initiative.

In addition, the Federal EPA has the authority, in fact, they
have made the promise to the Illinois delegation for three and a
half years to provide a carbon monoxide credit for ethanol blends
in reformulated gasoline. There will be no carbon monoxide credit
on Memorial Day or any other day because what the EPA is cur-
rently working on is not a carbon monoxide credit. I know they say
it is, but when you see it, it will surprise you, hopefully shock you.
They are not considering what Illinois EPA Administrator Tom
Skinner proposed. If they would simply adopt the Skinner plan, in
fact, allow it to be used in experimental purposes, your air will be
cleaner, the product will be a much more powerful one and the eco-
nomic implications would be tremendously powerful.

In addition, the California waiver has now become a major hot
topic of debate. The Federal EPA has it within their authority to
deny that waiver for one very specific reason. The California waiv-
er request fails to prove its stated concern which is that the use
of ethanol will prevent or interfere with the attainment of another
national ambient air quality standard. That is not the case. A po-
litically motivated waiver can be granted. A technical and environ-
mentally focused one cannot be, and should not be.

Lastly, the Federal EPA has the authority today to adopt oxygen
averaging in the Federal reformulated gasoline program which pro-
vides tremendous flexibility assistance to the oil industry as it
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phases out of MTBE and begins the marketing and production and
use of ethanol.

Mr. Chairman you asked earlier and I would like to submit for
the record a study that was done for the Federal EPA by one of
the most experienced and professional organizations in the country
on air toxic and toxic emissions in the environment, Cambridge En-
vironmental. We submitted this study to the Federal EPA at the
hearing on ethanol last week in Washington and I would like to
submit it for the record, because it identifies extensively, in an ex-
haustive fashion the environmental, health and fate of ethanol en-
tering the environment, the ground water and the soil.

What it says is ethanol is a benign, efficient, effective, very con-
sumer friendly and health friendly additive with approximately a
6-hour half life. In other words, it will break down completely in
6-hours. And I would ask that the report be entered into the
record.

The CHAIRMAN. We will introduce that into the record. Thank
you.

Mr. VAUGHN. Thank you, Sir. And I would like to just close with
this. In traveling here today from Washington, and on my way to
California, the stark contrast is almost beyond belief. That while
there is concern here in the Midwest about MTBE contamination,
one of the greatest concerns is that should this administration de-
liver to California a waiver, I would believe and tell you today, a
politically motivated waiver, that would allow California to be out
of the oxygenate program and in their case, that is a MTBE pro-
gram. There are 1.5-billion gallons of MTBE sold in the state of
California. Providing one state, with a resolution to their MTBE
problem presents an unacceptable risk to the rest of the country.
Where will those MTBE barrels go? And how will they be dealt
with when they end up in Kansas City or St. Louis or Chicago if
trucks are moving along your highways? We need a national solu-
tion to this problem, not a regional one. And we believe ethanol
ought to be part of, in fact, we are confident it will be part of a
national solution to the MTBE contamination crises.

Again Mr. Chairman, I want to congratulate you for S. 2233 and
pledge our strong support and commitment to you as you pursue
a success of that legislative action back in Washington. Thanks for
the opportunity to be here.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Vaughn, can be found in the ap-
pendix on page 76.]

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Vaughn, thank you very much. I appreciate
your testimony. It was very enlightening. And we will have some
questions for you after Larry Quandt, the President of the Illinois
Farmers Union, testifies.

Larry, thank you very much for being here. It is good to see you
again.

STATEMENT OF LARRY QUANDT, PRESIDENT ILLINOIS
FARMERS UNION

Mr. QUANDT. Good morning, Mr. Chairman. Thank you for the
opportunity to testify here this morning. As you said, my name is
Larry Quandt and I am president of the Illinois Farmers Union.
And I would particularly like to thank you, Mr. Chairman, and
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your co-sponsors, especially Senator Durbin for introducing Senate
Bill 2233. I think it shows vision and leadership that we need in
Illinois, and it continues the ongoing debate on ethanol and MTBE
and I think we now have learned enough about MTBE that we
have to get it out of our fuel market and out of the ground.

The Illinois Farmers Union would support any legislation to in-
sure expansion of the ethanol industry because out here, all over
the United States, not just in rural Illinois, but there is a price cri-
sis. It is an income price we will see, commodity prices that are at
a decade long low period. The increase in ethanol would have a
dramatic effect on it.

It is also an environmental issue. We know now that MTBE is
bad for the ground water and it contaminates it. We don’t know
what the other health effects might be and they are just now being
studied, and I think it is safe to assume that they are probably not
good. Agriculture plays a big role in protecting the environment,
not just in the clean air by helping produce clean burning ethanol,
but our conservation practices and the chemical reduction and
what the different practices will put in place on the farm to pre-
serve all the water, not just ground water.

I think this debate centers around another thing, too, as well
that has just been brought to our attention in the last few months,
is energy security. We are spending too much of our money on for-
eign oil and it puts us in the dictates of governments and people
that really do not have our best interest at heart anymore. So if
we would increase the use of ethanol we reduce our dependence on
foreign oil. I know we cannot eliminate it, but we can reduce it and
if we reduce it 1-percent, that has an effect in the market.

Everyone I believe in this room anyway is supporting the expan-
sion of the ethanol industry, whether it be the corn growers or the
people that grow the corn, the ADMs, the environmental people. I
think part of why we are here is what is the best way to do that.

We have heard some discussion about replacing the oxygenate
mandate with a national renewable fuel standard. I know that this
debate is just now breaking out. I know that virtually all the pro-
posals say we start at the base level. What I have not been able
to discover yet is what kind of growth factor anybody wants to put
into it, whether we take 10-years to double which I think that is
the projection we get, in three or four if we maintain the oxygenate
standard.

I would assume that it would have some increase in growth over
a 10-year period, it would more than double it. Which is the best
way to go? I do not think we have enough information to answer
that question. There would be some advantages to both. We would
have larger growth I think versus any renewable standard. We
could have larger quicker growth maintaining an oxygen standard.
But with renewable standard it might be slower but it might wind
up larger at the end of 10-years and with the slower growth, might
offer the opportunity for farmer owned value added co-opts to pick
up part of this demand.

I think along with that we should study the possibility of includ-
ing a renewable energy security reserve. I think everybody can
probably remember back in 1996 some of us farming, there was a
pretty good price, but it also shut down the ethanol plants. So a
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renewable energy security reserve would do two things. Increased
ethanol production would raise prices. Creating this reserve would
also raise prices. Seeing a reserve of any kind is very cost effective,
reduced not only in the Treasury and would also guarantee a sup-
ply of seed stock for this extra ethanol demand. This also has to
be coupled with strict, and this has been covered by some of the
experts, a backsliding for the air quality standards we have had.

I know you want to get done, so I am going to close. I would like
to thank you for this opportunity again, Mr. Chairman. And the
question you asked earlier about any knowing intentions of ethanol
contaminated water, I think if you ask some people in this room
they might confirm that occasionally I have deliberately consumed
water contaminated with ethanol.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Quandt can be found in the ap-
pendix on page 85.]

The CHAIRMAN. Well, Larry, thank you very much for your testi-
mony, and all of you. It is good to have you all here and on the
same panel. Seeing you all together, all saying pretty much the
same thing, brings to light one issue we have in Washington. I am
a little bit worried that the different associations might get divided
and go in different directions supporting different bills. Senator
Daschle and I have worked very well in the last year and a half.
We have always agreed on farm issues. I am concerned that there
seem to be two main competing ways of going about this, one ban-
ning MTBE and keeping the Clean Air Act unchanged with the ox-
ygenate requirement. And the other replacing the Clean Air Act re-
quirement of an oxygenate with the renewable fuels. I think it is
really important that we all unite on this, or we are going to lose
out all together. We may not get anything because the forces
against us will be united.

Last year when Senator Boxer proposed a resolution to ban
MTBE and replace it with ethanol, we passed it by just two votes
in the U.S. Senate. So the Senators from farm states cannot afford
to be divided on this issue, And we appreciate all of you working
together.

I think it was Leon, mentioned that MTBE really started being
used in Denver. Was that right? or was it you, Eric?

Mr. VAUGHN. Actually I said MTBE was first used in Denver.
The CHAIRMAN. It is oxygenate.
Mr. VAUGHN. But that is actually true. It was the National Corn

Growers Association and others that went to the front range of
Denver and established in 1988, the first in the Nation oxygenate
content requirement in the winter months for carbon monoxide.
And after about 8-months of debate, over the strong opposition of
the oil industry at the time, the content requirement was estab-
lished. It was a huge victory, and ethanol got completely shut out
of that market. For the first 3-years it was all MTBE.

Since that time it has become virtually an entire ethanol market.
In fact, just last week I believe the Senate in Colorado approved
a bill to ban MTBE. So it has come around completely full circle
to where ethanol, I believe, is the only oxygenate today used in the
front range of Colorado.

The CHAIRMAN. OK. But they started experimenting with MTBE
in Denver as an oxygenate. And that is how that was. You men-
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tioned, Eric, in your testimony that you do not believe that the
EPA is proposing a carbon monoxide credit. You think that it is
going to be something else. Have you seen what the EPA has pro-
posed? My understanding is they have sent something to the Office
of Management and Budget that is winding its way through the
process. Administrator Browner described it to me, Ray LaHood
and Senator Durbin. She described what they had proposed as a
carbon monoxide credit. What do you think their proposal really is?

Mr. VAUGHN. Well, as you know in Washington, all you have to
do is say that something is sensitive or secret or confidential and
then everybody gets a copy of it. We have been reviewing this infor-
mally with administration officials now for months. I do not think,
I am absolutely certain it is not a carbon monoxide credit. Essen-
tially they have come up with a, the only word I can use is con-
voluted, but it is a scheme that allows those in the state of Illinois,
in Chicago, Illinois, in the RFG covered areas, reasonable further
progress credits will essentially be allowed in a 1-percent VOC
credit to an oil company using ethanol. It may have carbon mon-
oxide as its underpinnings, but the reality is Tom Skinner, one the
brightest State EPA Administrators in the country, and I am not
just saying that because I am here, but he has just really dug into
this issue.

If you simply read his plan, you will understand the technical
and scientific approach he brings to this debate. And the five-
tenths VOC offset is fully documented by the air shed models that
you incorporated in that plan. I would tell you, I do not think the
Federal EPA even read his proposal, because they certainly did not
act on it and they did not incorporate his suggestions into their
proposed. And Sir, again it is not going to be a carbon monoxide
credit once it comes back out of the OMB. It just is not going to
happen that way.

The CHAIRMAN. It is going to be something else. A question for
all the panelists. It has occurred to me that with the lawsuits being
filed in Long Island, recently in Madison County, and I guess a
class action suit was filed against oil companies all over the coun-
try by plaintiffs from all over the country who are alleging that
their water supply was contaminated by MTBE.

Is it possible that if Washington did nothing the oil industry
would be thinking twice about continuing their use of MTBE based
on now the studies coming out showing that it is a problem in the
water, the lawsuits, and the mounting legal challenges that they
face? Do you think there is any possibility that they might just of
their own accord stop using MTBE and start gradually shifting
over to ethanol?

Would anybody care to comment on that?
Mr. WARFIELD. I guess speculating with you in terms of the di-

rection they might go. Although we know that when it comes to
this issue and certainly the opposition we faced over the last dec-
ade that they seem to have nine lives when it comes to this issue.
But certainly is going to put a great deal of pressure upon them.
There is a very broad based understanding, common understanding
that the fact is there is a problem with that.

I guess the concern I have, even if that is true, even if that is
true, that will we have allowance by EPA for certain states to opt
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out and say well, we can do it without the oxygenate requirement,
and we start moving down that path. So even if that scenario does
follow, it seems to me I still have the concern about the direction
and the policy we pursue because of that. And again I say that in
mind of the fact that every time, it seems like this one has nine
lives. I hesitate to say that, but it seems like it is common under-
standing by everyone that there is a water quality problem here
that needs to be dealt with and so it is broad based enough that
it seems to me that is a possibility.

The CHAIRMAN. Larry.
Mr. QUANDT. I am not sure these are right, but that way we can

get them in the record and somebody maybe can help verify them,
if I cannot. I think in this discussion, like what do they call the
fuels in California that they are trying to meet both designer fuels
that contain no oxygen, additive. The nearest I can tell from what
I have read, the cost of that product is like 12 to 14, 15-cents a gal-
lon more. And that would be RFG, too.

If you upgrade the blend stock to use ethanol without any waiver
it is a couple cents. So there is an economic incentive. But I do not
know, based on history, whether you want to assume that would
drive it, because there seems to be a great hesitancy for the oil
companies to relinquish any share of the market for ethanol.

Mr. VAUGHN. Let us take this hypothetical. Let us say you lived
in a progressive state with a progressive governor and a greatly ad-
vanced and progressive state legislature that adopted an MTBE
label and let us say you put that label on the pump. Apparently
there is hardly any MTBE blending going on here so there won’t
be many labels up. We will find out. But let us say you identify
where the stuff is and you give the consuming public some informa-
tion about the oxygenate that is out there. We have had to have
an ethanol label on the pump for years. It does not seem to have
any serious negative effects. My guess is an MTBE label will.

Second, if the Federal Government were to be as progressive as
the state of Illinois and provide the oil companies with a carbon
monoxide benefit in the terms of the oil that they are producing,
the gas that they are selling, you are getting the credit, you are
getting the benefits for air quality, so provide that to the oil indus-
try to make the blending of ethanol that much more economic and
efficient. Then Mr. Chairman, with those two caveats, I would say
there is no question that the oil companies are responsible. They
do not want to be in MTBE blending, and when you think about
how the MTBE might get here, you are crossing the Great Lakes
with shipments of MTBE. Nobody wants to take on that respon-
sibility. So I think you are right, almost doing nothing, those being
the two caveats, I think you have a very powerful incentive to move
out of MTBE and back into cleaning burning renewable ethanol.

Mr. CORZINE. Mr. Chairman, the only other thing that I could
add would be that one thing that is not talked about very much
is that if we were to eliminate the oxygenate or eliminate MTBE
without replacing it with ethanol, we are talking about a large vol-
ume of more gasoline that we would need. Also if the gasoline could
be further refined without oxygenates it would also mean less gaso-
line per barrel of oil. So all that boils down to, more barrels of oil.
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And what that means to me is more foreign oil and increases our
dependency on foreign oil.

What we really need in conjunction with what you might say is
a real initiative for a renewable initiative by the Federal Govern-
ment to help us reduce our dependency on foreign oil and keep all
those dollars on our shores.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, thank you. It just occurs to me, being a
lawyer, that the legal liability the oil industry may face now,
makes it very clear that MTBE is a problem, and it may enhance
their liability for any future contamination. They may have a de-
fense to any cases of past contamination, they may say that they
did not know that it caused ground water contamination. They may
say the EPA required the use of it. But going forward, now they
are on notice and continuing to use MTBE with it continuing to
leak into the soil and into the ground water would potentially en-
hance their likelihood of being found guilty in the future. I just
throw that out there as something to think about.

Now, on this waiver issue, this is a very serious matter. Most of
you alluded to it in your testimony. If the California waiver is
granted I think we can expect to see more states applying for waiv-
ers. My understanding was the Governor of Missouri Mel
Carnahan said that he was going to apply for a waiver, but now
he is saying he was misinterpreted. Does anybody know if any
other states are thinking about applying for a waiver from the oxy-
genate requirement?

Mr. VAUGHN. Mr. Chairman, I will do it from memory, but the
states of Maine, New Hampshire, New York, Connecticut, New Jer-
sey, Alaska did some time ago, getting out of MTBE, California.

The CHAIRMAN. They applied for a waiver?
Mr. VAUGHN. Actually at the time Governor Hickle simply

banned MTBE and the Federal Government decided not to take
him on, and the MTBE was in there for about a week.

The CHAIRMAN. This is what state?
Mr. VAUGHN. The state of Alaska.
The CHAIRMAN. The state of Alaska. The previous Governor?
Mr. VAUGHN. It is also the CEO program in Alaska. Yes, Sir,

back in about 1991, 1992 time frame. I can get the specifics.
The CHAIRMAN. They banned MTBE?
Mr. VAUGHN. They banned MTBE. Ethanol now has the entire

Alaskan market.
The CHAIRMAN. Wow.
Mr. VAUGHN. We satisfied that relatively easily. I think it is 14

states currently have applied for relief from either the Federal RFG
oxygen standard and also considering MTBE ban bills in their state
legislatures. Governor Carnahan has asked the Federal Govern-
ment for relief on the Federal standard and would like to replace
the Federal program with the state RFG program that would re-
quire the use of ethanol. That was his change of position that was
announced about a day later or so.

Mr. CHAIRMAN. OK. Well, that is something we are going to
watch. If any of these waivers are granted, it could have a domino
effect and we will have to watch that issue very closely.

Thank you all, for your testimony. I do have another panel that
will be testifying. One final question. I guess the Petroleum Insti-
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tute has argued that states do not have the authority to ban
MTBE. You just pointed out, Eric, that Alaska has banned it.
Other states have also banned it.

Do you have any comments on the authority of states?
Mr. VAUGHN. Mr. Chairman, that is a very good question. The

former, the previous 2 counsels of the EPA that are now in private
practice in Washington, DC. are working with several senators, one
in fact your colleague from Iowa, Senator Grassley and others, to
make it clear what authority the governors have. When a governor
was either placed in a program, as Chicago was placed in the gaso-
line program because of air quality concerns, or opts into that pro-
gram because of the objective of achieving air toxic reductions, they
did not obviate or eliminate their responsibility to their citizens to
protect the environment. There is nothing that prevents a governor
acting against any chemical in any program if it is affecting water
quality.

I realize there is a tight legal definition, and since you have got
something that is covered under the Clean Air Act, some have con-
tended that the governors do not have the authority to remove that
chemical of that product under the Clean Air Act. I would agree
with that. However, if other environmental contamination, in this
case water contamination results, the governors absolutely not only
have the right, they have the responsibility to move on that prod-
uct and my guess, my comment would be that the Federal EPA
ought to provide that guidance to the state that they can move out
of that product to protect their water resources in their states.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. That answers that question. All of
you have been very helpful and I appreciate your testimony. I look
forward to working with you on this issue and others. Thank you
all very much.

While that panel is coming up I am going to ask unanimous con-
sent that the following letters and written statements be included
in the record as if read. The National Corn Growers Association
letter of support for S. 2233; the National Association of Conserva-
tion District’s letter of support for S. 2233; letter of support from
Mayor Daley and Governor Ryan; statement of United States Sen-
ator Durbin; statement of Illinois Attorney General Jim Ryan;
statement by Al Nathis, long time ethanol supporter.

[The information referred to can be found in the appendix on
page 97.]

The CHAIRMAN. The Committee record shall remain open for five
business days after the conclusion of this hearing for additional
written testimony. And with that I want to welcome the fourth
panel. We have here Donald Holt, the Senior Associate Dean of the
College of Agriculture, Consumer Environmental Sciences at the
University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign. Mr. Holt, thank you
for being here.

Brian Donnelly. Brian is the Executive Director of Southern Illi-
nois University at Edwardsville ethanol pilot plant, which we have
been working very hard to get funding to construct that plant, from
Edwardsville, Illinois.

Darryl Brinkmann. Darryl is the Illinois representative in the
American Soybean Association. Darryl, you are from Carlisle, Illi-
nois. Thank you all for being here.
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Don Holt, if you would like to begin, we would appreciate your
testimony.

STATEMENT OF DONALD A. HOLT, SENIOR ASSOCIATE DEAN,
COLLEGE OF AGRICULTURAL, CONSUMER AND ENVIRON-
MENTAL SCIENCES, UNIVERSITY OF ILLINOIS

Mr. HOLT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I bring greetings to you
from our Dean and also to Terry.

The CHAIRMAN. Did you have Terry as a student there?
Mr. HOLT. Yes, we did.
The CHAIRMAN. You did, okay.
Mr. HOLT. He was a good student.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you.
Mr. HOLT. As you indicated, I am Don Holt, Senior Associate

Dean of the College of Agricultural Consumer and Environmental
Sciences. I hope you will pardon my scratchy voice today. We do
greatly appreciate this opportunity to provide testimony on issues
facing ethanol and the bio-fuels industry.

You specifically requested to hear our views on the Clinton Ad-
ministration’s recently released proposal to ban the use of methyl
tertiary butyl ether, MTBE, rescind the oxygenate requirement of
the Clean Air Act and replace the oxygenate standard with a re-
newable fuels requirement. Likewise, you requested our views on
your bill S. 2233, described as the MTBE Elimination Act, and
other relevant legislation.

Needless to say, measures that encourage use of ethanol as a
fuel, fuel additive and for other purposes stand to benefit Illinois,
which is a major producer of both ethanol and the most important
raw material for ethanol production, namely corn. Likewise, meas-
ures that would reduce and eventually eliminate the use of MTBE
as a fuel additive would have several benefits for Illinois and the
other speakers have outlined outline the reasons for that.

The logical substitute for MTBE in gasoline is ethanol. Ethanol
is the Nation’s head start in the bio-based economy of the future.
I want to repeat that statement. Ethanol is the Nation’s head start
into the bio-based economy of the future. Ethanol provides oxygen
to insure complete oxidation of gasoline components in internal
combustion engines, and the benefits of that have been outlined by
other speakers today.

Further, ethanol enhances octane levels thus improving engine
performance and fuel efficiency. We do not see a benefit for elimi-
nating the oxygenate requirement, as some propose. Ethanol can
provide the environmental benefits of oxygenate without the draw-
backs and dangers of MTBE. And according to USDA, by 2004 eth-
anol could successfully replace MTBE in meeting oxygenate de-
mands with negligible effects on gasoline prices and supplies.

I am going to talk mostly about the science involved in ethanol
production. The major steps in ethanol production include corn pro-
duction, corn harvest and drying, corn milling, ethanol production
and sidestream processing. Thanks to research, ethanol production
is now an energy efficient process, yielding net energy benefits and
a number of other benefits to the U.S. economy. This development
was the result of improvements at all stages in the overall ethanol
production process.
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The University of Illinois has a long history of interest and con-
tributions in all facets of producing and utilizing corn-based etha-
nol. The Illinois Corn Marketing Board, which administers the
check-off funds, has been a key partner in ethanol related research,
along with other Illinois universities, neighboring state univer-
sities, state and Federal Government and several private firms.

Decades of corn breeding and genetics research have increased
the yield of corn and consequently of starch, contributing greatly
to the efficiency of the overall process. In the mid-1980’s the energy
required to produce corn was sharply reduced by introduction of no-
till technology that was pioneered by Professor George McKibben
of the University’s Dixon Springs Agricultural Center. Recently,
University of Illinois scientists, including Professor Marvin Paulsen
and colleagues developed a rapid accurate test for extractable
starch, the key variable for ethanol production.

Research facilitated by the quick test is focused on genetic im-
provements, harvest protocols and artificial drying equipment and
procedures leading to higher levels of extractable starch. University
of Illinois scientist Steve Eckhoff and colleagues improved the mill-
ing step by pioneering the so called ‘‘quick germ’’ and ‘‘quick fiber’’
processes in which relatively inexpensive dry milling equipment is
used to separate the corn germ, starch and fiber for further proc-
essing.

With this equipment corn processors can gain many of the bene-
fits of wet milling while using the simpler, less expensive dry mill-
ing process. An especially exciting recent development is the find-
ing that there are important cholesterol-lowering agents, known as
stanol esters, in an oil fraction associated with corn fiber produced
by the quick fiber process. These ingredients alone are worth about
three dollars a bushel, even though they make up a small fraction
of each bushel of corn.

University of Illinois scientists pioneered important changes in
the ethanol fermentation process. Through the 1980’s and 1990’s
Professor Munir Cheryan and colleagues developed and perfected
continuous membrane bioreactors, that is CMBs, for ethanol pro-
duction. This continuous fermentation approach offers many advan-
tages over the traditional batch processes.

Successful large scale CMBs were first operated in Illinois at the
world’s second largest ethanol producer Pekin Energy, now Wil-
liam’s Energy. Continuous membrane bioreactors were also devel-
oped by University of Illinois scientists for production of improved
dextrose, that is, glucose, which is key to almost all fermentation
processes, as well as corn oil, zein, which is corn protein, and
zanthophylls. CMBs will be key components of corn processing in
the future and will be used to produce many diverse corn based
products safety and efficiently and profitably. Brian Donnelly will
address some of the interesting scale-up problems associated with
this kind of research.

University of Illinois research on aspirating ethanol into both
gasoline and diesel engines continues to yield engine design criteria
and specifications. In addition, literally hundreds of studies were
conducted on the use of various co-products as food, feed, fiber, fuel
and chemical feedstocks. This work will continue and increase in
the future.
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Functional genomics, which is part of the bio-technology revolu-
tion, will continue to make corn a better raw material for manufac-
turing ethanol and many other products. Bio-technology will create
totally new products, including pharmaceuticals and
neutraceuticals, that can be produced in and manufactured from
corn and soybeans. Functional genomics will also improve the
microorganisms and enzymes used in production and processing of
the various fractions of the corn kernel, leading to even more di-
verse and useful products that can be obtained from corn in profit-
able commercial operations.

In my written testimony I reported on our research on all of the
major stages of ethanol production and use. Because the overall vi-
ability of the ethanol industry is improved by advances in each of
these dimensions, no one factor makes or breaks the strong case for
ethanol. Ethanol is one part of a very complex bio-based production
and utilization system. Analyses of its strengths and weaknesses
must reflect all of these dimensions.

Legislation that encourages public and private investment in re-
search and development in support of a bio-based economy, includ-
ing your MTBE Elimination Act and Senator Lugar’s National Sus-
tainable Fuels and Chemicals Act, S. 935, will benefit the ethanol
and bio-fuels industries and their customers. We applaud your ef-
forts in that direction. Thanks for this opportunity to provide infor-
mation for the Committee.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Holt can be found in the appen-
dix on page 87.]

The CHAIRMAN. Dean Holt, thank you very much.
Brian Donnelly from SIUE and the Executive Director of the eth-

anol pilot plant there. Thank you for being here and I look forward
to your testimony.

STATEMENT OF BRIAN E. DONNELLY, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR,
UNIVERSITY PARK, SOUTHERN ILLINOIS UNIVERSITY,
EDWARDSVILLE

Mr. DONNELLY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Good afternoon. I am
Brian Donnelly, Executive Director of University Park, Southern Il-
linois University, Edwardsville. I am here to represent the site that
has been chosen for the National Ethanol Research Pilot Plant. I
would like to begin by complimenting you, Mr. Chairman, and the
Senate Committee on Agriculture for holding this hearing and for
the commitment to the development of the safe dependable cost ef-
fective fuel to meet the clean air needs of our Nation. Particularly
I would like to compliment the Committee and the entire Senate
for the passage of S. 935, to promote the conversion of bio-mass
into bio-based industrial products. This legislation, thanks to an
amendment offered by you, Mr. Chairman, includes a Federal au-
thorization for the construction of the National Ethanol Research
Pilot Plant at SIUE.

The pilot plant holds the potential to provide a bright future for
ethanol and the environmental and energy security that it pro-
vides.

University Park is a 330 acre research and technology park lo-
cated on the campus of Southern Illinois University-Edwardsville.
The state of Illinois has invested $3.1 million in University Park,
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building concrete roads and installing utilities to support more
than one million square feet of building space. The park exists to
foster regional, state and national economic development by mak-
ing tracts of land available to corporations, nonprofit organizations
and government agencies that could benefit from its strategic loca-
tion. This site is at mid-continent, next to a comprehensive univer-
sity, just 30-minutes away from Lambert-St. Louis International
Airport.

Scores of researchers are engaged in discovering new ways to
produce ethanol more efficiently. Some are examining processes for
grinding corn, hydrolyzing starch, fermenting glucose, distilling
and dehydrating alcohol or converting corn fiber to ethanol. Others
are interested in engineering the corn kernel, altering enzymes,
breeding or genetically engineering new strains of bacteria, yeast
and fungi or in producing or recovering valuable co-products of the
ethanol production process.

However, these research efforts share a common problem. En-
couraging results have not been tested on a commercial scale be-
cause of the prohibitive costs and risks of injecting an exploratory
technology into an existing facility. These costs and risks have cre-
ated a log jam of research projects waiting to go forward to com-
mercialization. In 1995 SIUE received a $500,000 grant from
USDA to study the feasibility of constructing the pilot ethanol
plant. As part of this study, engineers from the Fluor Daniel Com-
pany succeeded in producing a preliminary design for a pilot plant
that would emulate full scale corn wet mill and corn dry mill pro-
duction facilities and be a very flexible platform for testing of many
different types of technology.

The benefits of the facility were clearly demonstrated. Represent-
atives of the fuel ethanol industry were asked to select several re-
search projects from a list of 102 that hold the greatest potential
for reducing the cost of manufacturing ethanol from corn. Ten
projects were selected. Stanley Consultants, Inc. conducted an eco-
nomic analysis of these projects and reached a dramatic conclusion.
If just five of these technologies are sped to commercialization
through the ethanol pilot plant, the cost of converting corn to etha-
nol could be reduced by approximately ten cents a gallon. In 1999,
1.56 billion gallons of ethanol were produced in the United States.

In 1996 Congress appropriated $1.5 million for final design of the
pilot plant. Using these funds, Raytheon Engineers and Construc-
tors was employed to finish designing the plant and produce bid
packages. These bid packages are prepared and ready to mail. Con-
struction can begin within a few months. The State of Illinois be-
lieves so strongly in this $20 million project that it has already ap-
propriated $6 million. If the additional $14 million Federal share
becomes available within a year or so, this major national asset
will be on line.

In closing I would like to thank you, Mr. Chairman, for the op-
portunity to appear today, and would be pleased to answer any
questions you might have. Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Donnelly can be found in the ap-
pendix on page 92.]

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Donnelly, thank you very much.
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Next is Mr. Brinkmann from the American Soybean Association,
thank you for being here and we look forward to your testimony.

STATEMENT OF DARRYL BRINKMANN, ILLINOIS SOYBEAN
ASSOCIATION

Mr. BRINKMANN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. It is indeed an
honor to be here today to share some comments of what the soy-
bean industry can contribute toward our bio-fuels effort.

Good morning. My name is Darryl Brinkmann. I am a corn and
soybean farmer from Carlisle, Illinois. I am past president of the
Illinois Soybean Association. I currently serve on the Board of Di-
rectors of the American Soybean Association. I also serve on the
Board of Directors of the National Bio-Diesel Board. I am pleased
to be here today to commend you, Mr. Chairman, for holding this
hearing on bio-fuels. I am going to shift the focus a bit from the
earlier panels and use this opportunity to discuss bio-diesel and
some of the issues our industry our industry is working on.

Mr. Chairman, I know you understand bio-diesel, but for the
record bio-diesel is a cleaning burning fuel for diesel engines. It is
produced from renewable resources such as soybean oil. Bio-diesel
is an ideal alternative fuel because it operates in diesel engines
just like petroleum diesel and requires little or no modifications
while maintaining the payload capacity and range of petroleum.
Because its chemical characteristics are very similar to petroleum
diesel, bio-diesel blends well at any level. The most commonly used
blend is 20-percent bio-diesel and 80-percent diesel blend, B20. One
of the reasons this is the most commonly used blend is due in large
part to legislation sponsored and shepherded through Congress in
1998 by my Congressman John Shimkus.

Congressman Shimkus’ bill amended the Energy Policy Act,
EPACT of 1982 to allow Federal and state fleets to earn credit
under this program by using B20. The major change in this law
has resulted in record growth of bio-diesel use and I believe we are
just beginning to take advantage of the potential of that market.
So I thank you, Mr. Shimkus, and other members of Congress in
the room for your strong support of this effort and of our industry.

Bio-diesel is simple to use, renewable, domestically produced and
readily available. Other advantages of bio-diesel include superior
lubricity for smoother operation and reduced engine wear and a
high flash point, making it safer to store and handle.

The use of bio-diesel in a conventional diesel engine results in
substantial reductions of unburned hydrocarbons, carbon monoxide
and particulate matter compared to emissions from diesel fuel.
Pure bio-diesel does not contain any sulfur and therefore reduces
sulfur dioxide result from diesel engines virtually to zero.

Of course, there are other reasons to use bio-diesel fuel right
now. With agriculture prices at record lows and petroleum prices
approaching record highs, it is clear that more can be done to uti-
lize domestic surpluses of renewable oils such as soybean oil while
enhancing our energy’s security. Because bio-diesel can be used
with existing petroleum infrastructure it provides immediate op-
portunity for addressing our dependence on imported petroleum
and helping our farm economy.
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There are many reasons for our transportation sectors to use
more renewable fuels like bio-diesel, but there are still hurdles and
obstacles to making this a reality. Congressman Shimkus has in-
troduced legislation in the House to amend the Congestion Mitiga-
tion Air Quality or CMAQ program to allow funds in this program
to be used to buy down the cost of bio-diesel. The Shimkus bill does
not create a new program for bio-diesel nor does it earmark funds
in the current program for bio-diesel. It just levels the playing field
for bio-diesel by making the funds eligible in the CMAQ program.
Senator Bond of Missouri and Senator Johnson of South Dakota
have sponsored similar legislation in the Senate, and I am sure we
can count on your support, Mr. Chairman of that bill.

For long term support of bio-diesel the industry is considering a
number of options including a national renewable standard. In
other words, all diesel transportation fuel would contain a very
small percentage of bio-diesel. Some petroleum distributors are al-
ready offering premium diesel that includes a low blend of bio-die-
sel as an additive. For example, Koch Industries is offering a prod-
uct, U.S. Soy Field Diesel in bulk at over 20 terminal locations
across the midwest. A similar product, Soy Master is being mar-
keted by Country Energy, a joint venture between Farmland and
Cenex/Harvest States co-operatives. We think this concept has
merit and will work with industry to further develop expansion and
use of low level blends bio-diesel. An upcoming rule making process
by EPA which will lower sulfur content in diesel fuel and con-
sequently necessitate inclusion of a lubricity additive makes this
all the more attractive. Because bio-diesel contains no sulfur it can
serve as a domestically produced renewable oxygenated lubricity
additive in the ultra-low sulfur diesel fuel.

Mr. Chairman, we think the future looks bright for bio-diesel and
with the help of members of Congress like you and Representative
Shimkus we know that many of the current obstacles will soon be
opportunities. Again, I appreciate the chance to talk about several
key issues facing the bio-diesel industry and look forward to work-
ing with you on these matters and others of importance to Illinois
soybean farmers. Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Brinkmann can be found in the
appendix on page 94.]

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Brinkmann. If I could
just stay with you for a couple of questions and then I will go back
to Dean Holt and Brian Donnelly.

You mention in your testimony the use of bio-diesel is enhanced
by the Energy Policy Act of 1992, EPACT. Can you explain how
this program fosters the market for bio-diesel?

Mr. BRINKMANN. Well, it is like ethanol, making the exhaust of
the diesel, the diesel exhaust cleaner. It lowers hydrocarbons and
particulate matter emissions. And you know, gives us cleaner burn-
ing air. Actually soy diesel contains about 11-percent oxygen by
weight, and that is the big point that we are trying to do.

The CHAIRMAN. It helps the oxygen content. So it is very similar
to ethanol in that context.

I know many transit authority buses, state government trucks
and mowers, as well as other municipal vehicles are powered by
diesel. What kind of success has bio-diesel had in these markets?
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Mr. BRINKMANN. Well, in these kind of markets you can come in
with bio-diesel and there is absolutely no modifications that need
to be made as far as fueling facilities or engine changes or any-
thing. It can be burned in an engine just like diesel fuel. That is
one advantage we have over some of the infrastructure changes
that natural gas would have to make or something like that.

The CHAIRMAN. Now, the CTA in Chicago, the Chicago Transit
Authority, they were using some bio-diesel buses, weren’t they, for
a while?

Mr. BRINKMANN. Yes, they were. They tried those along with the
Chicago police department on their water boats on the riverfront.
And they were very happy with the results. Again, people could no-
tice the difference in the exhaust. It was no black as straight diesel
and it smells a little bit like french fries.

The CHAIRMAN. What happened? They are not using those any-
more?

Mr. BRINKMANN. There is some going on, but until the EPACT
was amended these transit authorities did not get credit for using
bio-diesel as if they were converting vehicles to natural gas or
something. So that was why we really had Congressman Shimkus’
bill.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, I look forward to working with you. And let
us know what we can do to assist you on that. I think it is a very
promising area and we have got to continue to promote it.

Back to Mr. Holt and Mr. Donnelly. The need for research on im-
proving the efficiency of producing ethanol is only going to in-
crease, even though we have made great strides already. And as
Dean Holt pointed out, we have made strides in every step of the
production of corn all the way to ethanol. But if we ban MTBE and
part of that MTBE market is replaced with ethanol and market for
ethanol doubles, we are going to need even more research to im-
prove the efficiency and effectiveness of the ethanol production.

I am wondering what steps will your universities take to fill this
role? Obviously SIUE is committed to managing the corn to ethanol
pilot research plant and we are trying to get funds for that. But
beyond the research plant itself and specifically at the Champaign-
Urbana campus of U of I, what steps will the U of I be taking to
help fill this important research role?

Mr. HOLT. Incidently I should point out that we have worked
closely with Brian and others at SIU and see ourselves as coopera-
tors in that effort. We will need to make the best use of all of our
research facilities.

There are many initiatives underway that I think bear on this,
probably the biggest one, the one that has the most potential for
the future, is what has come to be known as I-bio or the bio tech-
nology initiative in Illinois. Of course, there are similar initiatives
at the Federal level.

In the future, biological research, and most of the research that
is going to be done relative to ethanol is biological research, will
essentially be done under this umbrella of genomics, comparative
genomics and functional genomics. It is a relatively recent develop-
ment that grew out of the progress that was made in structural
genomics that is, the mapping and sequencing of enzymes. The suc-
cess in that is building on itself. I think your imagination is just
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above the limit on how that is relevant to ethanol. It is relevant
to increasing the yield of ethanol from a bushel of corn, which is
very important for us, and it is relevant to increasing the yield of
corn overall. It is relevant to being able to tailor corn and soybeans
and other crops to be ideal raw materials for manufacturing a
number of different products. In the past, of course, one of our
problems has been that corn and soybeans were essentially com-
modities and they were not differentiated for various uses.
Genomics will make it possible to differentiate corn and soybean
for all the uses, including ethanol, and to tailor that raw material
so that you start out with something that has great value and that
value can be there as ethanol and some of the co-products and by-
products.

I wish we could somehow emulate the bio-medical and pharma-
ceutical industries. I recently attended the Bio meetings in Boston
and I was impressed that the various participants were unani-
mously enthusiastic in their support for the National Institutes of
Health. They are supporting an effort to double the research budg-
et in the National Institutes of Health. They see that effort pouring
new disclosures and patents into the private sector and into the
medical and pharmaceutical industries. It will do that. It is going
to be the biggest game in town in terms of biological research. We
need to get the same degree of energy and focus among stakehold-
ers in agriculture.

The CHAIRMAN. We will continue to work on that. Now, ethanol
can be made, not just from corn, but from any plant that has
starch. Is the research just not that very advanced on making etha-
nol out of potatoes or out of rice stalks or out of meat? What is the
state of all that research and do you do any of that research in
your universities?

Mr. HOLT. Well, we focus primarily on corn. I think the reason
is that corn has such a tremendous advantage in terms of the yield
of starch per unit of input, I think the only plant that comes close
in that regard is casava. It grows tubers and does produce a tre-
mendous weight of starch, but is hard to harvest. To make com-
parisons you have to look at all the dimensions of the process.

The CHAIRMAN. The bottom line is that nothing is likely to
threaten a dominance of corn in producing ethanol.

Mr. HOLT. I do not think so because it is very hard to find any
biological system that is as productive as growing corn in Central
Illinois.

The CHAIRMAN. That is right. Well, that is good. One final ques-
tion and then we will conclude this hearing. I am just wondering
how the public research universities such as SIUE and University
of Illinois, are doing on interfacing with the ethanol industry and
with the corn growers to insure that your research is well targeted?

Mr. DONNELLY. One of the things we did as part of evaluating
the feasibility of the ethanol plant, the pilot ethanol plant, is we
did an inventory of the, inventoried all the current ethanol re-
search projects underway in the United States. We managed to
identify 102 active research projects at that time, incidently more
than half of which were coming out of the big public research uni-
versities in the midwest, institutions like University of Illinois,
Purdue and Iowa State University. We then, through the Renew-
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able Fuels Association, ordered a study in which the major ethanol
companies were asked which of those research projects held the
greatest promise for increasing the cost effectiveness of producing
ethanol from corn. And they identified through that process ten re-
search projects which were particularly high yield projects.

The pilot plant was then designed to make sure that it accommo-
dated those ten research projects as an example of the mechanism
we have used to try and stay in touch with industry and its needs.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, all of you, thank you very much for being
here. I appreciate your testimony. I appreciate your traveling to
Springfield. And to everybody who has been here in the audience,
thank you for your attendance and your interest in this issue. And
with that, I am going to conclude this meeting of the Senate’s Agri-
culture Committee, and thank you all for being here. This meeting
is adjourned.

[Whereupon, at 12:45 p.m., the Subcommittee adjourned.]
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